

Protecting our Natural Environment

ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN

SEWERAGE SYSTEMS

8 FEBRUARY 2016

MID-WESTERN REGIONAL COUNCIL OPERATIONS: SERVICES





DOCUMENT CONTROL

Document ID: 59 299 140531 nams plus3 amp template v3.1

APPROVER	REVIEWER	AUTHOR	REVISION DETAILS	DATE	REV NO
		СС	Draft for internal review	15/05/2015	1
	DC	CC	Draft: Alignment with draft Operational Plan	9/06/2015	2
		CC	Draft: Editing following Director Review	12/08/2015	3
Council			Draft: Update Organisational Structure		
minute No.444/15	DC	CC	DRAFT FOR EXHIBITION (8/1/16 – 5/2/16)	17/11/2015	4
BC	DC	CC	PLAN ADOPTION: Minor editing incl. update organisational structure	8/2/2016	5

THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN PREPARED BY CLAIRE CAM, MANAGER WATER AND SEWER FOR MID-WESTERN REGIONAL COUNCIL.

ANY QUESTIONS IN RELATION TO THE CONTENT OF THIS DOCUMENT SHOULD BE DIRECTED TO:

council@midwestern.nsw.gov.au OR (02) 6378 2850

DATE OF PUBLICATION: 8 FEBRUARY 2016

Table of Contents

1.	Exec	cutive Summary	6
	1.1	Context	6
	1.2	What does it cost?	6
	1.3	What we will do	7
	1.4	What we cannot do	7
	1.5	Managing the risks	
	1.6	Confidence Levels	
	1.7	The Next Steps	
	1.8	Questions you may have	
2.	Intro	duction	11
	2.1	Background	11
	2.2	Goals and Objectives of Asset Management	13
	2.3	Plan Framework	14
	2.4	Core and Advanced Asset Management	16
	2.5	Community Consultation	16
3.	Leve	els of Service	17
	3.1	Customer Research and Expectations	17
	3.2	Strategic and Corporate Goals	17
	3.3	Legislative Requirements	17
	3.4	Levels of Service	18
4.	Futu	Ire Demand	21
	4.1	Demand Drivers	21
	4.2	Demand Forecast	21
	4.3	Demand Impact on Assets	21
	4.4	Changes in Technology	22
	4.5	Demand Management Plan	22
	4.6	Asset Programs to meet Demand	23
5.	Lifec	cycle Management Plan	25

OPERATIONS: SERVICES | ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN

	5.1	Backgr	round Data	25
		5.1.1	Physical parameters	25
		5.1.2	Asset capacity and performance	
		5.1.3	Asset condition	26
		5.1.4	Asset valuations	27
		5.1.5	Historical Data	
	5.2	Infrastr	ructure Risk Management Plan	28
	5.3	Routin	e Operations and Maintenance Plan	29
		5.3.1	Operations and Maintenance Plan	
		5.3.2	Operations and Maintenance Strategies	
		5.3.3	Summary of future operations and maintenance expenditures	
	5.4	Renew	/al/Replacement Plan	33
		5.4.1	Renewal plan	
		5.4.2	Renewal and Replacement Strategies	
		5.4.3	Summary of future renewal and replacement expenditure	
	5.5	Creatio	on/Acquisition/Upgrade Plan	37
		5.5.1	Selection criteria	
		5.5.2	Capital Investment Strategies	
		5.5.3	Summary of future upgrade/new assets expenditure	
	5.6	Dispos	al Plan	
	5.7	Service	e Consequences and Risks	40
		5.7.1	What we cannot do	40
		5.7.2	Service consequences	40
		5.7.3	Risk consequences	41
6.	Fina	ncial Su	mmary	42
	6.1	Financ	ial Statements and Projections	42
		6.1.1	Projected expenditures for long term financial plan	47
	6.2	Fundin	ng Strategy	48
	6.3	Valuation Forecasts		48
	6.4	Key Assumptions made in Financial Forecasts		51
	6.5	Foreca	ast Reliability and Confidence	52
7.	Plan	Improve	ement and Monitoring	54
	7.1	Status	of Asset Management Practices	54
		7.1.1	Accounting and financial systems	54
		7.1.2	Asset management system	55

7.2 Develo mainter			pment of work orders for scheduling maintenance activities and recording reactive nance at an individual asset level. Improvement Plan	e 56
	7.3	Monitor	ing and Review Procedures	56
	7.4	Perform	nance Measures	57
8.	Refe	rences		58
9.	Appe	ndices.		59
	Apper	ndix A	Maintenance Response Levels of Service	60
	Apper	ndix B	Projected 10 year Capital Renewal and Replacement Works Program	61
	Apper	ndix C	Projected Upgrade/New 10 year Capital Works Program	62
	Apper	ndix D	Budgeted Expenditures Accommodated in LTFP	65
	Apper	ndix E	MWRC Water Supply and Sewerage Asset Criticality Assessment Report 2014	166
	Apper	ndix F	Abbreviations	99
	Apper	ndix G	Glossary	100

1. Executive Summary

1.1 Context

Mid-Western Regional Council services the urban areas of Mudgee, Gulgong, Rylstone and Kandos with separate reticulated sewerage systems comprising of individual property connections, gravity drainage pipelines, pumping stations, rising mains and centralised sewage treatment plants. The villages of Charbon and Clandulla, while provided with reticulated potable water supply, are not serviced by any type of centralised sewerage system.

With parts of Mudgee and Gulgong provided with town sewerage systems in the 1940's and 1950's, the age of many underground pipe assets are nearing the end of their useful life.

The Sewerage Systems Service

The Sewerage System networks comprise of:

- sewerage system customer connections
- gravity sewage collection mains
- sewerage maintenance chambers
- sewage pumping stations
- rising (or pumped) mains
- sewage treatment plants
- treated effluent discharge mains

The above infrastructure assets have a replacement value of \$98,884,000. It is, however, recognised that there are knowledge gaps regarding this infrastructure and this value will be revised as Council gains more information in this area.

1.2 What does it cost?

The projected outlays necessary to provide the services covered by this Sewerage Systems Asset Management Plan (AM Plan) including operation, maintenance, renewal and upgrade of existing assets over the 10 year planning period is \$72,069,000 (*) or \$7,207,000 on average per year.

Estimated available funding for this period is \$64,143,000, or \$6,414,000 on average per year which is 89% of the cost to provide the service. This is a funding shortfall of \$793,000 on average per year. Projected expenditure required to provide services in the AM Plan compared with planned expenditure currently included in the Long Term Financial Plan are shown in the following graph.

(*)Unless noted otherwise, all costs shown in this report are in 2014 dollars.



Mid-Western RC - Projected and Budget Expenditure for (Sewer_S1_V1)

1.3 What we will do

We plan to provide resources for the following:

- Operation, maintenance, renewal and upgrade of sewerage system infrastructure to meet service levels set by Council in annual budgets.
- Renewals and upgrades within the 10 year planning period to the extent of the current budget.
- Review and refine our knowledge of Council's sewerage assets.

1.4 What we cannot do

We do **not** have enough funding to provide all services at the desired service levels or provide new services. Works and services that cannot be provided under present funding levels are:

- Renewal or replacement of all sewerage system infrastructure currently older than its accepted/assessed "useful life" in year one.
- Extension of services to existing urban or village areas that are not experiencing growth.

1.5 Managing the risks

There are risks associated with providing the service and not being able to complete all identified activities and projects. We have identified major risks as:

- General deterioration of an aging system
- Surcharges due to blockages
- Managing existing sewage treatment plants to meet increasing environmental discharge standards
- Not meeting Environmental Protection Licencing conditions
- Inadequate systems
- Funding of operation and maintenance activities associated with new infrastructure

We will endeavour to manage these risks within available funding by:

- Monitor the condition of the sewerage system network and regularly assess renewal priorities
- Regularly review the priorities for new work to ensure they meet corporate objectives

1.6 Confidence Levels

This AM Plan is based on low to medium level of confidence information.

1.7 The Next Steps

The actions resulting from this asset management plan are:

- Analyse available performance data
- Investigate asset criticality and program scheduled maintenance and capital renewals for critical assets as a priority.
- Undertake detailed condition assessment
- Revise and document asset failure modes and risks
- Detail a renewals plan based on the above actions
- Integrate the asset management system with linkages to Council's finance system.

1.8 Questions you may have

WHAT IS THIS PLAN ABOUT?

This asset management plan covers the sewerage infrastructure assets that serve the Mid-Western Regional Community's sewerage servicing needs. These assets include

- 211km gravity sewage collection mains
- 14 sewage pumping stations

- 13km rising (or pumped) mains
- 3km treated effluent discharge mains
- Four (4) sewage treatment plants
- 7146 sewerage system customer connections
- 4130 sewerage maintenance chambers

The above assets are provided throughout the urban areas of Mudgee, Gulgong, Rylstone and Kandos and contribute to community public health and protection of the environment.

WHAT IS AN ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN?

Asset management planning is a comprehensive process to ensure delivery of services from infrastructure is provided in a financially sustainable manner.

An asset management plan details information about infrastructure assets including actions required to provide an agreed level of service in the most cost effective manner. The plan defines the services to be provided, how the services are provided and what funds are required to provide the services.

WHY IS THERE A FUNDING SHORTFALL?

Most of the Council's sewerage network was constructed by developers and from government grants, often provided and accepted without consideration of ongoing operations, maintenance and replacement needs.

Many of these assets are approaching the later years of their life and require replacement, services from the assets are decreasing and maintenance costs are increasing.

Our present funding levels are insufficient to continue to provide existing services at current levels in the medium term.

WHAT OPTIONS DO WE HAVE?

Resolving the funding shortfall involves several steps:

- 1. Improving asset knowledge so that data accurately records the asset inventory, how assets are performing and when assets are not able to provide the required service levels,
- 2. Improving our efficiency in operating, maintaining, renewing and replacing existing assets to optimise life cycle costs,
- 3. Identifying and managing risks associated with providing services from infrastructure,
- 4. Making trade-offs between service levels and costs to ensure that the community receives the best return from infrastructure,
- 5. Identifying assets surplus to needs for disposal to make saving in future operations and maintenance costs,
- 6. Consulting with the community to ensure that sewerage system services and costs meet community needs and are affordable,
- 7. Developing partnership with other bodies, where available to provide services,

8. Seeking additional funding from governments and other bodies to better reflect a 'whole of government' funding approach to infrastructure services.

WHAT HAPPENS IF WE DON'T MANAGE THE SHORTFALL?

It is likely that we will have to reduce service levels in some areas, unless new sources of revenue are found.

WHAT CAN WE DO?

We can develop options, costs and priorities for future sewerage services, consult with the community to plan future services to match the community service needs with ability to pay for services and maximise community benefits against costs.

WHAT CAN YOU DO?

You can contribute your thoughts on the issues raised in this asset management plan and suggestions on how we may change or reduce its mix of services to ensure that the appropriate level of service can be provided to the community within available funding.

2. Introduction

2.1 Background

The purpose of sewerage systems in the Mid-Western Regional Local Government Area are to collect and treat sewage to meet health and environmental guidelines and contribute to a healthy environment that meets the community's expectations. The sewerage systems accept domestic waste as well as pre-treated commercial and industrial liquid trade waste.

Mid-Western Regional Council is responsible for the management of four existing sewerage systems:

- Mudgee
- Gulgong
- Rylstone
- Kandos

Other development in the Mid-Western Regional LGA utilises onsite treatment and disposal facilities for management of sewage.

This asset management plan is to demonstrate responsible management of assets (and services provided from assets), compliance with regulatory requirements, and to communicate funding needed to provide the required levels of service over a 20 year planning period.

The asset management plan follows the format for AM Plans recommended in Section 4.2.6 of the International Infrastructure Management Manual¹.

- The asset management plan is to be read with the organisation's Asset Management Policy, Asset Management Strategy and the following associated planning documents:
- Mid-Western Regional Council Delivery Plan
- Mid-Western Regional Council Community Plan
- Mid-Western Regional Operational Plan 2014-2015
- Mid-Western Regional Council Strategic Business Plan for Sewerage Services

The infrastructure assets covered by this asset management plan are shown in Table 2.1. These assets are used to provide sewage collection and treatment services to the community.

¹ IPWEA, 2011, Sec 4.2.6, Example of an Asset Management Plan Structure, pp 4|24 – 27.

Asset category	Dimension	Replacement Value
Collection systems	237 (km)	\$63,064,000
Pump stations	14 (number of)	\$8,365,000
Treatment plants	4 (number of)	\$27,455,295
TOTAL		\$98,884,299

TABLE 2.1: ASSETS COVERED BY THIS PLAN

Key stakeholders in the preparation and implementation of this asset management plan are: Shown in Table 2.1.1.

TABLE 2.1.1: KEY STAKEHOLDERS IN THE AM PLAN

Key Stakeholder	Role in Asset Management Plan
Councillors	Represent needs of community/shareholders, Allocate resources to meet the organisation's objectives in providing services while managing risks, Ensure organisation is financial sustainable.
Executive Management Team	Endorse the development of asset management plans and provide the resources required to complete the task. Support the implementation of actions resulting from this plan. Support for an asset management driven budget and long term financial plan.
Corporate Directorate	Consolidate the asset register and ensure valuations are accurate. Preparation of asset sustainability and financial reports including asset depreciation in accordance with current Australian accounting standards.
Operations Directorate	Development of AM Plan and administration support. Staff provide local knowledge detail and verification of asset data including attributes and condition via opportunistic visual assessment during operational and maintenance activities
Asset Management Contractors	Undertake asset condition assessment via specialised methodology including CCTV, mechanical and electrical testing.
Community	Provide feedback on levels of service

Our organisational structure for service delivery from infrastructure assets is detailed below:



2.2 Goals and Objectives of Asset Management

The organisation exists to provide services to its community. Some of these services are provided by infrastructure assets. We have acquired infrastructure assets by 'purchase', by contract, construction by our staff and by donation of assets constructed by developers and others to meet increased levels of service.

Our goal in managing infrastructure assets is to meet the defined level of service (as amended from time to time) in the most cost effective manner for present and future consumers. The key elements of infrastructure asset management are:

- Providing a defined level of service and monitoring performance,
- Managing the impact of growth through demand management and infrastructure investment,
- Taking a lifecycle approach to developing cost-effective management strategies for the long-term that meet the defined level of service,

- Identifying, assessing and appropriately controlling risks, and
- Having a long-term financial plan which identifies required, affordable expenditure and how it will be financed.²

2.3 Plan Framework

Key elements of the plan are

- Levels of service specifies the services and levels of service to be provided by the organisation,
- Future demand how this will impact on future service delivery and how this is to be met,
- Life cycle management how Council will manage its existing and future assets to provide defined levels of service,
- Financial summary what funds are required to provide the defined services,
- Asset management practices,
- Monitoring how the plan will be monitored to ensure it is meeting organisation's objectives,
- Asset management improvement plan.

A road map for preparing an asset management plan is shown below.

² Based on IPWEA, 2011, IIMM, Sec 1.2 p 1|7.

ROAD MAP FOR PREPARING AN ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN



Source: IPWEA, 2006, IIMM, Fig 1.5.1, p 1.11.

2.4 Core and Advanced Asset Management

This asset management plan is prepared as a 'core' asset management plan over a 20 year planning period in accordance with the International Infrastructure Management Manual³. It is prepared to meet minimum legislative and organisational requirements for sustainable service delivery and long term financial planning and reporting. Core asset management is a 'top down' approach where analysis is applied at the 'system' or 'network' level.

Future revisions of this asset management plan will move towards 'advanced' asset management using a 'bottom up' approach for gathering asset information for individual assets to support the optimisation of activities and programs to meet agreed service levels in a financially sustainable manner.

2.5 Community Consultation

This 'core' asset management plan is prepared to facilitate community consultation initially through feedback on public display of draft asset management plans prior to adoption by the Council. Future revisions of the asset management plan will incorporate community consultation on service levels and costs of providing the service. This will assist the Council and the community in matching the level of service needed by the community, service risks and consequences with the community's ability and willingness to pay for the service.

³ IPWEA, 2011, IIMM.

3. Levels of Service

3.1 Customer Research and Expectations

The organisation has not carried out any research on customer expectations specifically related to sewerage infrastructure asset management. This will be investigated for future updates of the asset management plan. The community were consulted when preparing Mid-Western Regional Council's *Towards 2030 Community Plan* and improved standards of water quality in our waterways was identified as an issue of interest to the community.

3.2 Strategic and Corporate Goals

This asset management plan is prepared under the direction of the organisation's vision, goals and objectives.

Our vision is:

A prosperous and progressive community that we are proud to call home.

Relevant organisational goals and objectives and how these are addressed in this asset management plan are:

Goal	Objective	How Goal and Objectives are addressed in AM Plan
Looking after our community	Effective and efficient delivery of infrastructure	Asset Management Plans identify and plan for the delivery of and ongoing management and disposal of sewerage system infrastructure.
Protecting our natural environment	Provide total water cycle management	Delivery and management of infrastructure will consider our environment in terms of managing both treated effluent discharge quality and quantity.

The organisation will exercise its duty of care to ensure public safety is accordance with the infrastructure risk management plan prepared in conjunction with this AM Plan. Management of infrastructure risks is covered in Section 5.2.

3.3 Legislative Requirements

The organisation has to meet many legislative requirements including Australian and State legislation and State regulations. These include:

Requirement
Sets out role, purpose, responsibilities and powers of local governments including the preparation of a long term financial plan supported by asset management plans for sustainable service delivery.
Protects workers and other persons against harm to their health and safety and welfare through elimination or minimisation of risks arising from work.
Sets out standards for asset management plans and requires the plan to integrate with community plans and resourcing strategy
Sets out assessment and approval processes of community services and facilities
Protect, restore and enhance the quality of the environment in NSW
Provide sustainable and integrated management of water sources in NSW

TABLE 3.3: LEGISLATIVE REQUIREMENTS

The organisation will exercise its duty of care to ensure public safety in accordance with the infrastructure risk management plan linked to this AM Plan. Management of risks is discussed in Section 5.2.

3.4 Levels of Service

Council's levels of service as published in the 2008 Strategic Business Plan for Sewerage Services are detailed in Table 3.4.

TABLE 3.4 CURRENT LEVELS OF SERVICE

DESCRIPTION	LEVEL OF SERVICE / TARGET
Availability of Service – Extent of area serviced	100% urban areas of Mudgee, Gulgong, Rylstone and Kandos (Target to include Charbon and Clandulla)
System Failures	
Category One – Failure due to rainfall and deficient capacity (overflows)	10/year (target 4/year)
Category Two – Failures due to pump or other breakdown including power failure	6/year due to maintenance / 12/year due to power failure (Target standby pumps to be provided)
Category Three – Failures due to main blockages and collapses	300/year (Target 250/year
Response Times for System Failure (Defined as maximum time to have staff on site to commence rectification after notification) Priority One – Major spill, significant environmental or health impact, or affecting large number of consumers) During working hours During after hours	0.5 hours 1 hour
Priority Two – Moderate spill, some environmental or health impact, or affecting small number of consumers During working hours During after hours	1 hour 1 hour
Priority Three – Minor spill, little environmental or health impact, or affecting a couple of consumers	1 working day
Response Times for Complaints (95% of occasions) General complaints and inquiries: Written complaints Personal/oral complaints	20 working days 1 working day

OPERATIONS: SERVICES | ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN

DESCRIPTION	LEVEL OF SERVICE / TARGET
Odour complaints: Treatment works (outside designated buffer zone) Pumping stations	2/year (Target 0) 0
Reticulation system	0
Effluent Discharge and Sludge Management - Failure to meet licence limits and statutory requirements (100 percentile)	75% (Target 0)
Discharge Licence Conditions	
Discharge site	
Effluent reuse	River and Land
Biological Oxygen Demand	5% (Target 25%)
Total Suspended Solids	30mg/L (Target 10mg/L)
Total Nitrogen	30mg/L (Target 10mg/L)
Oil and Grease	20mg/L (Target 7mg/L)
Total Phosphorus	10mg/L (Target 2 mg/L)
	2 mg/L Mudgee (Target 0.3mg/L Mudgee)

4. Future Demand

4.1 Demand Drivers

Drivers affecting demand include population change, changes in demographics, seasonal factors, vehicle ownership rates, consumer preferences and expectations, technological changes, economic factors, agricultural practices, environmental awareness, etc.

4.2 Demand Forecast

The present position and projections for demand drivers that may impact future service delivery and utilisation of assets were identified and are documented in Table 4.3.

4.3 Demand Impact on Assets

The impact of demand drivers that may affect future service delivery and utilisation of assets are shown in Table 4.3.

Demand Drivers	Present Position	Projection	Impact On Services
Growth Development	Population fluctuations due to mining industry fluctuations has had a significant impact on planning for services required. Large subdivision releases have recently rapidly occurred to accommodate potential population surges.	New growth areas will continue to be released, although at a more sustained rate.	Increased demand on downstream sewerage infrastructure. Increase in developer contributed assets to operate and maintain
Increasing environmental standards	Council maintains two treatment plants that utilise technology that will not meet future environmental standards	Requirements are to become more stringent	Increased treatment cost High cost of replacement plant Redundancy of existing plant
Increasing costs	The cost to construct, maintain and renew infrastructure is increasing at a rate greater than Council's revenue	Anticipated to continue. Cost of renewing sewerage systems is increasing as development density increases.	The need to carefully target and plan infrastructure is increasing in importance as maximising the service that can be delivered within funding limitations will be under pressure

TABLE 4.3: DEMAND DRIVERS, PROJECTIONS AND IMPACT ON SERVICES

4.4 Changes in Technology

Technology changes are also forecast to affect the delivery of services covered by this plan as detailed in Table 4.4.

CHANGE IN TECHNOLOGY	EFFECT ON SERVICE DELIVERY
Improved trenchless pipeline renewal/construction techniques	Reduced cost of pipeline renewal and maintenance Reduced impact of works on the community and environment
Treatment process improvement	Higher quality effluent having improved environmental outcomes
Telemetry system	Increased reliability of historic data for use in future asset renewal planning and improved response to maintenance issues
CCTV Inspection data	Use of digital data for asset assessment and future referral
Pump efficiencies and increased reliability	Decreased environmental risk of sewer overflows and reduced power consumption costs.

4.5 Demand Management Plan

Demand for new services will be managed through a combination of managing existing assets, upgrading of existing assets and providing new assets to meet demand and demand management. Demand management practices include non-asset solutions, insuring against risks and managing failures.

Non-asset solutions focus on providing the required service without the need for the organisation to own the assets and management actions including reducing demand for the service, reducing the level of service (allowing some assets to deteriorate beyond current service levels) or educating customers to accept appropriate asset failures⁴. Examples of non-asset solutions include providing services from existing infrastructure such as aquatic centres and libraries that may be in another community area or public toilets provided in commercial premises.

Opportunities identified to date for demand management are shown in Table 4.4. Further opportunities will be developed in future revisions of this asset management plan.

⁴ IPWEA, 2011, IIMM, Table 3.4.1, p 3|58.

Demand Driver	Impact on Services	Demand Management Plan
Community expectations	Pressure to expand Council's sewerage system networks	Monitor community expectations and communicate levels of service and financial capacity with the community to balance priorities for infrastructure with what the community is prepared to pay for. Ensure developer contributed assets are in accordance with Australian Standards that ensure new assets do not become a burden to Council.
Funding availability	Pressure to expand Council's sewerage systems without full prioritisation of community needs or knowledge of whole of life costs	Seek grant funding for projects identified as priorities in the Community Plan and Asset Management Plan
Preventative action vs reactive action	Increased maintenance budget for inspections and reactive or "emergency" maintenance	Initiate inspection scheduling. Ensure developer contributed assets are in accordance with Australian Standards that ensure new assets do not become a burden to Council.

TABLE 4.4: DEMAND MANAGEMENT PLAN SUMMARY

4.6 Asset Programs to meet Demand

The new assets required to meet growth will be acquired free of cost from land developments and constructed/acquired by the organisation. New assets constructed/acquired by the organisation are discussed in Section 5.5. The cumulative value of new contributed and constructed asset values are summarised in Figure 1.

FIGURE 1: UPGRADE AND NEW ASSETS TO MEET DEMAND

Mid-Western RC - Upgrade & New Assets to meet Demand (Sewer_S1_V1)



Contributed Constructed

If the current budget for additional assets continues, the result will be the creation of \$32.2M additional assets over the next twenty years.

Acquiring these new assets will commit the organisation to fund ongoing operations, maintenance and renewal costs for the period that the service provided from the assets is required. These future costs are identified and considered in developing forecasts of future operations, maintenance and renewal costs in Section 5.

It should be noted that we do not have a formal process in place when recognising developer contributed assets. Moving forwards, Council is implementing processes to ensure this information is picked up in a timely manner with clear information pertaining to ownership built in to the new asset register.

5. Lifecycle Management Plan

The lifecycle management plan details how the organisation plans to manage and operate the assets at the agreed levels of service (defined in Section 3) while optimising life cycle costs.

5.1 Background Data

5.1.1 Physical parameters

The assets covered by this asset management plan are shown in Table 2.1.

The age profile of the assets include in this AM Plan is shown in Figure 2.



FIGURE 2: ASSET AGE PROFILE

5.1.2 Asset capacity and performance

The organisation's services are generally provided to meet design standards where these are available.

Locations where deficiencies in service performance are known are detailed in Table 5.1.2.

TABLE 5.1.2: KNOWN SERVICE PERFORMANCE DEFICIENCIES

Location	Service Deficiency	
Mudgee sewerage system	Some carrier and reticulation mains to be upsized and incidents of wet weather surcharges	
Gulgong Hospital pump station	Incidents of wet weather surcharges	
sewer rising main discharge manholes	Gaseous attacks at discharge locations	
All systems reticulation mains Effluent discharge, Kandos and Gulgong	Sewer chokes to be reduced through scheduled CCTV and jetting of mains. CCTV data used to program capital rehabilitation works. Licence discharge requirements not consistently met. Undertake investigation to improve effluent treatment processes	

The above service deficiencies were identified from Council's Draft Integrated Water Cycle Management Evaluation Study, CCTV footage, customer request records and works request records.

5.1.3 Asset condition

Condition is monitored presently during reactive maintenance when an issue develops. The condition profile of our sewerage system assets is not very well understood and remains a major knowledge gap.

Stormwater infiltration studies were last conducted in 2000 and Council has CCTV data for significant portions of the Mudgee sewerage system, collected during contracted inspections and relining works over the last 8 years. There have been limited CCTV inspections undertaken in the Kandos, Rylstone and Gulgong networks.

It is proposed that when condition monitoring is implemented condition be measured using a 1 - 5 grading system⁵ as detailed in Table 5.1.3.

⁵ IPWEA, 2011, IIMM, Sec 2.5.4, p 2|79.

Condition Grading	Description of Condition
1	Very Good: only planned maintenance required
2	Good: minor maintenance required plus planned maintenance
3	Fair: significant maintenance required
4	Poor: significant renewal/rehabilitation required
5	Very Poor: physically unsound and/or beyond rehabilitation

TABLE 5.1.3: SIMPLE CONDITION GRADING MODEL

Criticality is defined by the consequences that will occur if an asset fails. It is the assessment of how important an asset is to the safe operation of sewerage services. The criticality rating allows comparative analysis of asset risk because of its consistency of application across all asset classes.

A criticality assessment has been undertaken for water supply and sewerage asset groups. The resultant report is attached as Appendix E

5.1.4 Asset valuations

The value of assets recorded in the asset register as at 31/10/2014 covered by this asset management plan is shown below. Assets were last revalued at 30/06/2012. Assets are valued at

Current Replacement Cost	\$98,884,000
Depreciable Amount	\$79,641,000
Depreciated Replacement Cost ⁶	\$65,580,000
Annual Depreciation Expense	\$1,860,000

Key assumptions made in preparing the valuations were:

- The fair value of assets held is a reflection of replacement cost less accumulated depreciation
- NSW Reference Rates Manual for Valuation of Water and Sewerage Assets has been used to identify the unit rates
- A physical inspection of underground assets is impractical, so the useful life has been applied.
- Assets have been componentised
- Sewer mains have a residual value applied as they can be reused.

⁶ Also reported as Written Down Current Replacement Cost (WDCRC).



Various ratios of asset consumption and expenditure have been prepared to help guide and gauge asset management performance and trends over time.

Rate of Annual Asset Consumption 2.3%

(Depreciation/Depreciable Amount)

Rate of Annual Asset Renewal 0.8%

(Capital renewal exp/Depreciable amount)

In 2014/2015 the organisation plans to renew assets at 36.2% of the rate they are being consumed and will be increasing its asset stock by 0.5% in the year.

5.1.5 Historical Data

Based on the data held within the existing asset register.

5.2 Infrastructure Risk Management Plan

An assessment of risks⁷ associated with service delivery from infrastructure assets has identified critical risks that will result in loss or reduction in service from infrastructure assets or a 'financial shock' to the organisation. The risk assessment process identifies credible risks, the likelihood of the risk event occurring, the consequences should the event occur, develops a risk rating, evaluates the risk and develops a risk treatment plan for non-acceptable risks.

Critical risks, being those assessed as 'Very High' - requiring immediate corrective action and 'High' – requiring prioritised corrective action identified in the Infrastructure Risk Management Plan, together with the estimated residual risk after the selected treatment plan is operational are summarised in Table 5.2. These risks are reported to management and Council/Board.

⁷ MWRC Water Supply and Sewerage Assets Criticality Assessment June 2014

Service or Asset at Risk	What can Happen	Risk Rating (VH, H)	Risk Treatment Plan	Residual Risk *	Treatment Costs
Asset register and spatial information not accurate	Financial shock to organisation	VH	Detailed survey and update of asset register and GIS over 5 year program	Low	\$33k per year over 5 year period
Mudgee East, Central East and West gravity reticulation systems	System failure with environmental consequences. High likelihood due to current condition, capacity and technology	VH	Sewer main relining program, stormwater infiltration study and following smoke testing program	Medium	Infiltration Study: \$80K smoke testing: \$20K/year for 3 years
Rising Main Putta Bucca SPS to Mudgee STP	System failure due to lack of appropriate isolation technology	VH	Construction of scour and additional isolation valve	Medium	Not yet assessed
Gulgong STP	System failure associated with capacity if amount of currently approved development is realised	VH	Upgrade to discharge end of STP: Additional irrigation area required	Low	Not yet assessed
Melon Street SPS	System and environmental failure associated with capacity	VH	Upgrade SPS	Low	Not yet assessed
Kandos STP	System failure associated with condition and technology	VH	Construct new STP		Rylstone and Kandos Sewerage Augmentation: \$17M

TABLE 5.2: CRITICAL RISKS AND TREATMENT PLAI
--

Note * The residual risk is the risk remaining after the selected risk treatment plan is operational.

5.3 Routine Operations and Maintenance Plan

Operations include regular activities to provide services such as public health, safety and amenity, e.g sewage treatment quality testing, pump maintenance and telemetry.

Routine maintenance is the regular on-going work that is necessary to keep assets operating, including instances where portions of the asset fail and need immediate repair to make the asset operational again.

5.3.1 Operations and Maintenance Plan

Operations activities affect service levels including quality and function through such things as pipe inspections and cleaning, valve exercising, hydrant maintenance, scouring or pigging. Maintenance includes all actions necessary for retaining an asset as near as practicable to an appropriate service condition including regular ongoing day-to-day work necessary to keep assets operating, eg pump maintenance but excluding rehabilitation or renewal. Maintenance may be classified into reactive, planned and specific maintenance work activities.

Reactive maintenance is unplanned repair work carried out in response to service requests and management/supervisory directions.

Planned maintenance is repair work that is identified and managed through a maintenance management system (MMS). MMS activities include inspection, assessing the condition against failure/breakdown experience, prioritising, scheduling, actioning the work and reporting what was done to develop a maintenance history and improve maintenance and service delivery performance.

Specific maintenance is replacement of higher value components/subcomponents of assets that is undertaken on a regular cycle including repainting, replacing air conditioning units, etc. This work falls below the capital/maintenance threshold but may require a specific budget allocation.

Actual past maintenance expenditure for sewerage forms part of operational and maintenance budgets. Planned maintenance and specific maintenance are not budgeted separately, so expenditure trends have not been identified. The total sewerage system operation and maintenance budget for 2014/15 was \$1,933,000.

Planned maintenance work as a percentage of total maintenance expenditure is not identified. Information on this should be developed for future revision of this asset management plan, as higher proportions of planned maintenance expenditure to reactive maintenance will provide a better value service.

Maintenance expenditure levels are considered to be adequate to meet projected service levels, which may be less than or equal to current service levels. Where maintenance expenditure levels are such that will result in a lesser level of service, the service consequences and service risks have been identified and service consequences highlighted in this AM Plan and service risks considered in the Infrastructure Risk Management Plan.

Assessment and prioritisation of reactive maintenance is undertaken by Council staff using experience and judgement.

5.3.2 Operations and Maintenance Strategies

The organisation will operate and maintain assets to provide the defined level of service to approved budgets in the most cost-efficient manner. The operation and maintenance activities include:

- Scheduling operations activities to deliver the defined level of service in the most efficient manner,
- Undertaking maintenance activities through a planned maintenance system to reduce maintenance costs and improve maintenance outcomes. Undertake cost-benefit analysis to determine the most cost-effective split between planned and unplanned maintenance activities (50 – 70% planned desirable as measured by cost),
- Maintain a current infrastructure risk register for assets and present service risks associated with providing services from infrastructure assets and reporting Very High and High risks and residual risks after treatment to management and Council,
- Review current and required skills base and implement workforce training and development to meet required operations and maintenance needs,
- Review asset utilisation to identify underutilised assets and appropriate remedies, and over utilised assets and customer demand management options,
- Maintain a current hierarchy of critical assets and required operations and maintenance activities,
- Develop and regularly review appropriate emergency response capability,
- Review management of operations and maintenance activities to ensure Council is obtaining best value for resources used.

ASSET HIERARCHY

An asset hierarchy provides a framework for structuring data in an information system to assist in collection of data, reporting information and making decisions. The hierarchy includes the asset class and component used for asset planning and financial reporting and service level hierarchy used for service planning and delivery.

The organisation's service hierarchy is shown is Table 5.3.2.

Service Hierarchy	Service Level Objective
System Failures:	Less than 10 failures/year. Prioritise failure response in accordance
Category One	with Target Levels of Service
-Failure due to rainfall and deficient capacity	
(overflows	
Category Two - Failures due to pump or other breakdown including power failure	Less than 6 failures/year due to maintenance and less than 12 failures due to power failure. Prioritise failure response in accordance with Target Levels of Service
Category Three -Failures due to main blockages and collapses	Less than 300 failures per year. Prioritise failure response in accordance with Target Levels of Service

TABLE 5.3.2: ASSET SERVICE HIERARCHY

CRITICAL ASSETS

Critical assets are those assets which have a high consequence of failure but not necessarily a high likelihood of failure. By identifying critical assets and critical failure modes, organisations can target and refine investigative activities, maintenance plans and capital expenditure plans at the appropriate time.

Operations and maintenances activities may be targeted to mitigate critical assets failure and maintain service levels. These activities may include increased inspection frequency, higher maintenance intervention levels, etc. Critical assets failure modes and required operations and maintenance activities are detailed in Appendix E, Water Supply and Sewerage Assets Criticality Assessment Report 2014.

STANDARDS AND SPECIFICATIONS

Maintenance work is carried out in accordance with the following Standards and Specifications.

- WSAA Sewerage Code of Australia
- Relevant Australian Standards
- MWRC Development Control Plan 2013
- Development Servicing Plan for MWRC Sewerage 2008

5.3.3 Summary of future operations and maintenance expenditures

Future operations and maintenance expenditure is forecast to trend in line with the value of the asset stock as shown in Figure 4. Note that all costs are shown in current 2014/2015 dollar values (ie real values).

FIGURE 4: PROJECTED OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE EXPENDITURE

Mid-Western RC - Projected Operations & Maintenance Expenditure (Sewer_S1_V1)



The increase is indicative of the need to fund operations and maintenance associated with new assets constructed within the planning period.

Deferred maintenance (ie works that are identified for maintenance and unable to be funded), are to be included in the risk assessment and analysis in the infrastructure risk management plan.

Maintenance is funded from the operating budget where available. This is further discussed in Section 6.2.

5.4 Renewal/Replacement Plan

Renewal and replacement expenditure is major work which does not increase the asset's design capacity but restores, rehabilitates, replaces or renews an existing asset to its original or lesser required service potential. Work over and above restoring an asset to original service potential is upgrade/expansion or new works expenditure.

5.4.1 Renewal plan

Assets requiring renewal/replacement are identified from one of three methods provided in the 'Expenditure Template'.

- Method 1 uses Asset Register data to project the renewal costs using acquisition year and useful life to determine the renewal year, or
- Method 2 uses capital renewal expenditure projections from external condition modelling systems (such as Pavement Management Systems), or
- Method 3 uses a combination of average network renewals plus defect repairs in the Renewal Plan and Defect Repair Plan worksheets on the 'Expenditure template'.

Method 1 was used for this Asset Management Plan.

The useful lives of assets used to develop projected asset renewal expenditures are shown in Table 5.4.1. Asset useful lives were last reviewed on 30 June 2012.⁸

Asset (Sub)Category	Useful life (years)
Treatment works structure	50
Treatment works mechanical	20
Treatment works electrical	20
Pumping stations structure	70
Pumping stations mechanical	25
Pumping stations electrical	25
Mains AC pipes	45
Mains concrete pipes	45
Mains VC pipes	70
Mains UPVC pipes	70
Mains DI pipes	40

TABLE 5.4.1: USEFUL LIVES OF ASSETS

5.4.2 Renewal and Replacement Strategies

The organisation will plan capital renewal and replacement projects to meet level of service objectives and minimise infrastructure service risks by:

- Planning and scheduling renewal projects to deliver the defined level of service in the most efficient manner,
- Undertaking project scoping for all capital renewal and replacement projects to identify:
 - the service delivery 'deficiency', present risk and optimum time for renewal/replacement,
 - the project objectives to rectify the deficiency,
 - the range of options, estimated capital and life cycle costs for each options that could address the service deficiency,

⁸ MWRC Methodology for Assessing Fair Value of Water and Sewer Assets 30 June 2012

- and evaluate the options against evaluation criteria adopted by the organisation, and
- select the best option to be included in capital renewal programs,
- Using 'low cost' renewal methods (cost of renewal is less than replacement) wherever possible,
- Maintain a current infrastructure risk register for assets and service risks associated with providing services from infrastructure assets and reporting Very High and High risks and residual risks after treatment to management and Council,
- Review current and required skills base and implement workforce training and development to meet required construction and renewal needs,
- Maintain a current hierarchy of critical assets and capital renewal treatments and timings required ,
- Review management of capital renewal and replacement activities to ensure Council is obtaining best value for resources used.

RENEWAL RANKING CRITERIA

Asset renewal and replacement is typically undertaken to either:

- Ensure the reliability of the existing infrastructure to deliver the service it was constructed to facilitate (eg replacing a pump that has a high breakdown incidence history), or
- To ensure the infrastructure is of sufficient quality to meet the service requirements (eg treatment works capacity).⁹

It is possible to get some indication of capital renewal and replacement priorities by identifying assets or asset groups that:

- Have a high consequence of failure,
- Have a high utilisation and subsequent impact on users would be greatest,
- The total value represents the greatest net value to the organisation,
- Have the highest average age relative to their expected lives,
- Are identified in the AM Plan as key cost factors,
- Have high operational or maintenance costs, and
- Where replacement with modern equivalent assets would yield material savings.¹⁰

The ranking criteria used to determine priority of identified renewal and replacement proposals is detailed in Table 5.4.2.

TABLE 5.4.2: RENEWAL AND REPLACEMENT PRIORITY RANKING CRITERIA

⁹ IPWEA, 2011, IIMM, Sec 3.4.4, p 3|60.

¹⁰ Based on IPWEA, 2011, IIMM, Sec 3.4.5, p 3|66.

Criteria	Weighting
Risk	No weighting criteria adopted
Condition	No weighting criteria adopted
Regulatory standards	No weighting criteria adopted
Available budget	No weighting criteria adopted
Total	100%

RENEWAL AND REPLACEMENT STANDARDS

Renewal work is carried out in accordance with the following Standards and Specifications.

- WSAA Sewerage Code of Australia
- Relevant Australian Standards
- MWRC Development Control Plan 2013
- Development Servicing Plan for MWRC Sewerage 2008

5.4.3 Summary of future renewal and replacement expenditure

Projected future renewal and replacement expenditures are forecast to increase over time as the asset stock increases from growth. The expenditure is summarised in Figure 5. Note that all amounts are shown in real values.

The projected capital renewal and replacement program is shown in Appendix B.

Deferred renewal and replacement, ie those assets identified for renewal and/or replacement and not scheduled in capital works programs are to be included in the risk analysis process in the risk management plan.

Renewals and replacement expenditure in the organisation's capital works program will be accommodated in the long term financial plan. This is further discussed in Section 6.2.
FIGURE 5: PROJECTED CAPITAL RENEWAL AND REPLACEMENT EXPENDITURE



Mid-Western RC - Projected Capital Renewal Expenditure (Sewer_S1_V1)

5.5 Creation/Acquisition/Upgrade Plan

New works are those works that create a new asset that did not previously exist, or works which upgrade or improve an existing asset beyond its existing capacity. They may result from growth, social or environmental needs. Assets may also be acquired at no cost to the organisation from land development. These assets from growth are considered in Section 4.4.

5.5.1 Selection criteria

New assets and upgrade/expansion of existing assets are identified from various sources such as councillor/director or community requests, proposals identified by strategic plans or partnerships with other organisations. Candidate proposals are inspected to verify need and to develop a preliminary renewal estimate. Verified proposals are ranked by priority and available funds and scheduled in future works programmes. The priority ranking criteria is detailed below.

Criteria	Weighting
Available budget	No weighting criteria adopted
Land use planning priorities	No weighting criteria adopted
Public health risk	No weighting criteria adopted
Regulatory requirements	No weighting criteria adopted
Total	100%

TABLE 5.5.1: NEW ASSETS PRIORITY RANKING CRITERIA

5.5.2 Capital Investment Strategies

The organisation will plan capital upgrade and new projects to meet level of service objectives by:

- Planning and scheduling capital upgrade and new projects to deliver the defined level of service in the most efficient manner,
- Undertake project scoping for all capital upgrade/new projects to identify:
 - the service delivery 'deficiency', present risk and required timeline for delivery of the upgrade/new asset,
 - the project objectives to rectify the deficiency including value management for major projects,
 - the range of options, estimated capital and life cycle costs for each options that could address the service deficiency,
 - management of risks associated with alternative options,
 - and evaluate the options against evaluation criteria adopted by Council, and
 - select the best option to be included in capital upgrade/new programs,
- Review current and required skills base and implement training and development to meet required construction and project management needs,
- Review management of capital project management activities to ensure Council is obtaining best value for resources used.

Standards and specifications for new assets and for upgrade/expansion of existing assets are the same as those for renewal shown in Section 5.4.2.

5.5.3 Summary of future upgrade/new assets expenditure

Projected upgrade/new asset expenditures are summarised in Figure 6. The projected upgrade/new capital works program is shown in Appendix C. All amounts are shown in real values.



Mid-Western RC - Projected Capital Upgrade/New Expenditure (Sewer_S1_V1)

FIGURE 6: PROJECTED CAPITAL UPGRADE/NEW ASSET EXPENDITURE

Expenditure on new assets and services in the organisation's capital works program will be accommodated in the long term financial plan. This is further discussed in Section 6.2.

5.6 Disposal Plan

Disposal includes any activity associated with disposal of a decommissioned asset including sale, demolition or relocation. Assets identified for possible decommissioning and disposal are shown in Table 5.6, together with estimated annual savings from not having to fund operations and maintenance of the assets. These assets will be further reinvestigated to determine the required levels of service and see what options are available for alternate service delivery, if any. Any revenue gained from asset disposals is accommodated in Council's long term financial plan.

Where cashflow projections from asset disposals are not available, these will be developed in future revisions of this asset management plan.

Asset	Reason for Disposal	Timing	Disposal Expenditure	Operations & Maintenance Annual Savings
Old Mudgee STP – Putta Bucca	New STP commissioned in 2014 on alternate site	2015	\$300,000	Nil (O+M transferred to new STP)

TABLE 5.6: ASSETS IDENTIFIED FOR DISPOSAL

5.7 Service Consequences and Risks

Future revisions of this Asset Management Plan will reflect the organisation's priorities in obtaining the optimum benefits from its available resources. Decisions will be made based on the development of 3 scenarios of AM Plans.

Scenario 1 - What we would like to do based on asset register data

Scenario 2 – What we should do with existing budgets and identifying level of service and risk consequences (ie what are the operations and maintenance and capital projects we are unable to do, what is the service and risk consequences associated with this position). This may require several versions of the AM Plan.

Scenario 3 – What we can do and be financially sustainable with AM Plans matching long-term financial plans.

The development of scenario 1 and scenario 2 AM Plans provides the tools for discussion with the Council/Board and community on trade-offs between what we would like to do (scenario 1) and what we should be doing with existing budgets (scenario 2) by balancing changes in services and service levels with affordability and acceptance of the service and risk consequences of the trade-off position (scenario 3).

5.7.1 What we cannot do

There are some operations and maintenance activities and capital projects that are unable to be undertaken within the next 10 years. These include:

- Replacement of aged assets that are still performing adequately
- Renewal or replacement of all sewerage system infrastructure currently older than its accepted/assessed "useful life" in year one.
- Extension of services to existing urban or village areas that are not experiencing growth

5.7.2 Service consequences

Operations and maintenance activities and capital projects that cannot be undertaken will maintain or create service consequences for users. These include:

- Reduced levels of service
- Damage to property and public assets

- Damage to utilities (roads network)
- Maintain current environmental and health standards despite increasing standards being enforced by regulators

5.7.3 Risk consequences

The operations and maintenance activities and capital projects that cannot be undertaken may maintain or create risk consequences for the organisation. These include:

- Increasing reactive maintenance costs
- Exposure to claims and litigation against Council
- Political pressure for improved levels of service
- Lower performance on asset and financial indicators

These risks have been included with the Infrastructure Risk Management Plan summarised in Section 5.2 and risk management plans actions and expenditures included within projected expenditures.

6. Financial Summary

This section contains the financial requirements resulting from all the information presented in the previous sections of this asset management plan. The financial projections will be improved as further information becomes available on desired levels of service and current and projected future asset performance.

6.1 Financial Statements and Projections

The financial projections are shown in Figure 7 for projected operating (operations and maintenance) and capital expenditure (renewal and upgrade/expansion/new assets). Note that all costs are shown in real values.

FIGURE 7: PROJECTED OPERATING AND CAPITAL EXPENDITURE



Year

As discussed in Section 5.4, the expenditure projection using assessment of useful life valuation is not consistent with the budgeted works program or the long term financial plan, and is indicative of the continuing work required to improve the asset register.

.SUSTAINABILITY OF SERVICE DELIVERY

There are four key indicators for service delivery sustainability that have been considered in the analysis of the services provided by this asset category, these being the asset renewal funding ratio, long term life cycle costs/expenditures and medium term projected/budgeted expenditures over 5 and 10 years of the planning period.

ASSET RENEWAL FUNDING RATIO

Asset Renewal Funding Ratio¹¹ 68%

The Asset Renewal Funding Ratio is the most important indicator and reveals that over the next 10 years, Council is forecasting that it will have 68% of the funds required for the optimal renewal and replacement of its assets.

LONG TERM - LIFE CYCLE COST

Life cycle costs (or whole of life costs) are the average costs that are required to sustain the service levels over the asset life cycle. Life cycle costs include operations and maintenance expenditure and asset consumption (depreciation expense). The life cycle cost for the services covered in this asset management plan is \$4,778,000 per year (average operations and maintenance expenditure plus depreciation expense projected over 10 years).

Life cycle costs can be compared to life cycle expenditure to give an initial indicator of affordability of projected service levels when considered with age profiles. Life cycle expenditure includes operations, maintenance and capital renewal expenditure. Life cycle expenditure will vary depending on the timing of asset renewals. The life cycle expenditure over the 10 year planning period is \$3,975,000 per year (average operations and maintenance plus capital renewal budgeted expenditure in LTFP over 10 years).

A shortfall between life cycle cost and life cycle expenditure is the life cycle gap. The life cycle gap for services covered by this asset management plan is - \$802,000 per year (-ve = gap, +ve = surplus).

Life cycle expenditure is 83% of life cycle costs.

The life cycle costs and life cycle expenditure comparison highlights any difference between present outlays and the average cost of providing the service over the long term. If the life cycle expenditure is less than that life cycle cost, it is most likely that outlays will need to be increased or cuts in services made in the future.

Knowing the extent and timing of any required increase in outlays and the service consequences if funding is not available will assist organisations in providing services to their communities in a financially sustainable manner. This is the purpose of the asset management plans and long term financial plan.

¹¹ AIFMG, 2012, Version 1.3, Financial Sustainability Indicator 4, Sec 2.6, p 2.16

MEDIUM TERM - 10 YEAR FINANCIAL PLANNING PERIOD

This asset management plan identifies the projected operations, maintenance and capital renewal expenditures required to provide an agreed level of service to the community over a 10 year period. This provides input into 10 year financial and funding plans aimed at providing the required services in a sustainable manner.

These projected expenditures may be compared to budgeted expenditures in the 10 year period to identify any funding shortfall. In a core asset management plan, a gap is generally due to increasing asset renewals for ageing assets.

The projected operations, maintenance and capital renewal expenditure required over the 10 year planning period is \$4,768,000 on average per year.

Estimated (budget) operations, maintenance and capital renewal funding is \$3,975,000 on average per year giving a 10 year funding shortfall of \$793,000 per year. This indicates that Council expects to have 83% of the projected expenditures needed to provide the services documented in the asset management plan.

MEDIUM TERM - 5 YEAR FINANCIAL PLANNING PERIOD

The projected operations, maintenance and capital renewal expenditure required over the first 5 years of the planning period is \$5,220,000 on average per year.

Estimated (budget) operations, maintenance and capital renewal funding is \$3,630,000 on average per year giving a 5 year funding shortfall of \$1,589,000. This indicates that Council expects to have 70% of projected expenditures required to provide the services shown in this asset management plan.

ASSET MANAGEMENT FINANCIAL INDICATORS

Figure 7A shows the asset management financial indicators over the 10 year planning period and for the long term life cycle.

FIGURE 7A: ASSET MANAGEMENT FINANCIAL INDICATORS

Mid-Western RC - AM Financial Indicators (Sewer_S1_V1)



Comparison of LTFP Outlays as a % of Projected Requirements

Providing services from infrastructure in a sustainable manner requires the matching and managing of service levels, risks, projected expenditures and financing to achieve a financial indicator of approximately 1.0 for the first years of the asset management plan and ideally over the 10 year life of the Long Term Financial Plan.

Figure 8 shows the projected asset renewal and replacement expenditure over the 20 years of the AM Plan. The projected asset renewal and replacement expenditure is compared to renewal and replacement expenditure in the capital works program, which is accommodated in the long term financial plan



Mid-Western RC - Projected & LTFP Budgeted Renewal Expenditure (Sewer_S1_V1)



Table 6.1.1 shows the shortfall between projected renewal and replacement expenditures and expenditure accommodated in long term financial plan. Budget expenditures accommodated in the long term financial plan or extrapolated from current budgets are shown in Appendix D.

Year	Projected Renewals (\$000)	LTFP Renewal Budget (\$000)	Renewal Financing Shortfall (\$000) (-ve Gap, +ve Surplus)	Cumulative Shortfall (\$000) (- ve Gap, +ve Surplus)
2015	\$10,918	\$674	\$-10,244	\$-10,244
2016	\$0	\$485	\$485	\$-9,759
2017	\$1,839	\$919	\$-920	\$-10,679
2018	\$0	\$946	\$946	\$-9,733
2019	\$0	\$2,273	\$2,273	\$-7,460
2020	\$285	\$4,103	\$3,818	\$-3,642
2021	\$5,405	\$1,136	\$-4,269	\$-7,911
2022	\$0	\$1,097	\$1,097	\$-6,814
2023	\$20	\$1,186	\$1,166	\$-5,648
2024	\$35	\$1,222	\$1,187	\$-4,461
2025	\$2,555	\$1,198	\$-1,357	\$-5,818
2026	\$93	\$1,313	\$1,220	\$-4,599
2027	\$118	\$1,352	\$1,234	\$-3,365
2028	\$215	\$1,392	\$1,177	\$-2,188
2029	\$481	\$1,434	\$953	\$-1,235
2030	\$2,350	\$1,478	\$-872	\$-2,108
2031	\$104	\$1,522	\$1,418	\$-690
2032	\$633	\$1,568	\$935	\$245
2033	\$260	\$1,614	\$1,354	\$1,599
2034	\$7,538	\$1,663	\$-5,875	\$-4,275

TABLE 6.1.1: PROJECTED AND LTFP BUDGETED RENEWALS AND FINANCING SHORTFALL

Note: A negative shortfall indicates a financing gap, a positive shortfall indicates a surplus for that year.

Providing services in a sustainable manner will require matching of projected asset renewal and replacement expenditure to meet agreed service levels with **the corresponding** capital works program accommodated in the long term financial plan.

A gap between projected asset renewal/replacement expenditure and amounts accommodated in the LTFP indicates that further work is required on reviewing service levels in the AM Plan (including possibly revising the LTFP) before finalising the asset management plan to manage required service levels and funding to eliminate any funding gap.

We will manage the 'gap' by developing this asset management plan to provide guidance on future service levels and resources required to provide these services, and review future services, service levels and costs with the community.

6.1.1 Projected expenditures for long term financial plan

Table 6.1.2 shows the projected expenditures for the 10 year long term financial plan.

Expenditure projections are in 2014/15 real values.

Year	Operations (\$000)	Maintenance (\$000)	Projected Capital Renewal (\$000)	Capital Upgrade/ New (\$000)	Disposals (\$000)
2015	\$1,463	\$1,108	\$10,918	\$831	\$0
2016	\$1,475	\$1,117	\$0	\$2,245	\$0
2017	\$1,509	\$1,142	\$1,839	\$133	\$0
2018	\$1,510	\$1,144	\$0	\$8,429	\$0
2019	\$1,635	\$1,238	\$0	\$9,152	\$0
2020	\$1,771	\$1,341	\$285	\$276	\$0
2021	\$1,775	\$1,344	\$5,405	\$3,078	\$0
2022	\$1,820	\$1,379	\$0	\$80	\$0
2023	\$1,821	\$1,379	\$20	\$83	\$0
2024	\$1,823	\$1,380	\$35	\$85	\$0
2025	\$1,824	\$1,381	\$2,555	\$863	\$0
2026	\$1,837	\$1,391	\$93	\$190	\$0
2027	\$1,839	\$1,393	\$118	\$93	\$0
2028	\$1,841	\$1,394	\$215	\$4,096	\$0
2029	\$1,901	\$1,440	\$481	\$99	\$0
2030	\$1,903	\$1,441	\$2,350	\$2,101	\$0
2031	\$1,934	\$1,465	\$104	\$104	\$0
2032	\$1,936	\$1,466	\$633	\$107	\$0
2033	\$1,937	\$1,467	\$260	\$111	\$0
2034	\$1,939	\$1,468	\$7,538	\$114	\$0

6.2 Funding Strategy

After reviewing service levels, as appropriate to ensure ongoing financial sustainability projected expenditures identified in Section 6.1.2 will be accommodated in the Council's 10 year long term financial plan.

6.3 Valuation Forecasts

Asset values are forecast to increase as additional assets are added to the asset stock from construction and acquisition by Council and from assets constructed by land developers and others and donated to Council. Figure 9 shows the projected replacement cost asset values over the planning period in real values.



FIGURE 9: PROJECTED ASSET VALUES

Depreciation expense values are forecast in line with asset values as shown in Figure 10.





Mid-Western RC - Projected Depreciation Expense (Sewer_S1_V1)

The depreciated replacement cost will vary over the forecast period depending on the rates of addition of new assets, disposal of old assets and consumption and renewal of existing assets. Forecast of the assets' depreciated replacement cost is shown in Figure 11. The depreciated replacement cost of contributed and new assets is shown in the darker colour and in the lighter colour for existing assets.



FIGURE 11: PROJECTED DEPRECIATED REPLACEMENT COST

Mid-Western RC - Projected Depreciated Replacement Cost (Sewer_S1_V1)

New Assets Existing Assets

Key Assumptions made in Financial Forecasts 6.4

This section details the key assumptions made in presenting the information contained in this asset management plan and in preparing forecasts of required operating and capital expenditure and asset values, depreciation expense and carrying amount estimates. It is presented to enable readers to gain an understanding of the levels of confidence in the data behind the financial forecasts.

Key assumptions made in this asset management plan and risks that these may change are shown in Table 6.4.

Key Assumptions	Risks of Change to Assumptions
Data in asset register accurate	Change in asset data may impact financial forecasts
Forecasts based on maintaining current levels of service	Current levels of service cannot be maintained
Expenditure projections accurate	Actual replacement costs differ from preliminary projections

TABLE 6.4: KEY ASSUMPTIONS MADE IN AM PLAN AND RISKS OF CHANGE

6.5 Forecast Reliability and Confidence

The expenditure and valuations projections in this AM Plan are based on best available data. Currency and accuracy of data is critical to effective asset and financial management. Data confidence is classified on a 5 level scale¹² in accordance with Table 6.5.

TABLE 6.5: DATA CONFIDENCE GRADING SYSTEM

Confidence Grade	Description
A Highly reliable	Data based on sound records, procedures, investigations and analysis, documented properly and recognised as the best method of assessment. Dataset is complete and estimated to be accurate $\pm 2\%$
B Reliable	Data based on sound records, procedures, investigations and analysis, documented properly but has minor shortcomings, for example some of the data is old, some documentation is missing and/or reliance is placed on unconfirmed reports or some extrapolation. Dataset is complete and estimated to be accurate \pm 10%
C Uncertain	Data based on sound records, procedures, investigations and analysis which is incomplete or unsupported, or extrapolated from a limited sample for which grade A or B data are available. Dataset is substantially complete but up to 50% is extrapolated data and accuracy estimated \pm 25%
D Very Uncertain	Data is based on unconfirmed verbal reports and/or cursory inspections and analysis. Dataset may not be fully complete and most data is estimated or extrapolated. Accuracy \pm 40%
E Unknown	None or very little data held.

The estimated confidence level for and reliability of data used in this AM Plan is shown in Table 6.5.1.

¹² IPWEA, 2011, IIMM, Table 2.4.6, p 2|59.

Data	Confidence Assessment	Comment
Demand drivers	C Uncertain	Timing of growth and increasing environmental standards uncertain, however has potential for significant impact on level of service
Growth projections	C Uncertain	Fluctuates dependant on source of projection
Operations expenditures	C Uncertain	Direct from budget, but breakdown into operations and maintenance and renewal is estimated and requires further development
Maintenance expenditures	C Uncertain	Direct from budget, but breakdown into operations and maintenance and renewal is estimated and requires further development
Projected Renewal exps. - Asset values	C Uncertain	Direct from budget, but breakdown into operations and maintenance and renewal is estimated and requires further development
- Asset residual values	C Uncertain	Assets are capitalised and realised upon completion based on total project costs.
- Asset useful lives	C Uncertain	Estimated using NSW Reference Rates Manual. Further substantiation required for future revision of asset management plan
- Condition modelling	D Very uncertain	Estimated based on very small sample of actual condition assessment
- Network renewals	D Very uncertain	Estimated. Further substantiation required for future revision of asset management plan
- Defect repairs	E Unknown	No regular inspection schedule in place
Upgrade/New expenditures	D Very Uncertain	Annual budget not matched to assessment of need
Disposal expenditures	B Reliable	Not considered to be significant

TABLE 6.5.1: DATA CONFIDENCE ASSESSMENT FOR DATA USED IN AM PLAN

Over all data sources the data confidence is assessed as low confidence level for data used in the preparation of this AM Plan.

7. Plan Improvement and Monitoring

7.1 Status of Asset Management Practices

7.1.1 Accounting and financial systems

Mid-Western Regional Council uses software package Technology One for financial and asset management. Council's water supply infrastructure was revalued 30 June 2012 in accordance with the Fair Value accounting standards and the Office of Local Government requirements.

ACCOUNTABILITIES FOR FINANCIAL SYSTEMS

The Finance Department is responsible for the financial systems operating at Mid-Western Regional Council.

ACCOUNTING STANDARDS AND REGULATIONS

Local Government Act (NSW) 1993

Local Government Amendment (Planning and Reporting) Act 2009

Local Government (Finance Plans and Reporting) Regulation 2010

AASB 116 - Property, Plant and Equipment

CAPITAL/MAINTENANCE THRESHOLD

Assets are capitalised if their cost of acquisition exceeds the following;

- Water and sewer assets > \$10,000
- Buildings > \$5,000
- Plant and Equipment > \$2,000
- Land 100% Capitalised
- Other structures > \$2,000

REQUIRED CHANGES TO ACCOUNTING FINANCIAL SYSTEMS ARISING FROM THIS AM PLAN

- Develop expenditure reporting, with separation of costs for operations as opposed to maintenance.
- Continued development of corporate asset registers
- Create a work order process that links the customer service system to the corporate asset register

 Further develop valuation unit rates through improved project cost accounting and project management documentation

7.1.2 Asset management system

The asset management system is TechnologyOne, managed currently by the Finance Department. Moving forwards, the responsibility of maintaining the asset management system will sit with the Operations Department in order to best meet the needs of the organisation.

ASSET REGISTERS

A corporate asset register specific to water supply and sewerage infrastructure, is being developed in 2015/16.

LINKAGE FROM ASSET MANAGEMENT TO FINANCIAL SYSTEM

Depreciation and asset capitalisation are linked to the finance system. Operation and maintenance data (Customer and works requests and their outcomes) are not presently linked to the asset system

ACCOUNTABILITIES FOR ASSET MANAGEMENT SYSTEM AND DATA MAINTENANCE

Primary accountability for asset management lies with the Plant and Facilities Department within the Operations Directorate. This is supported by the Finance Department which is responsible for the financial aspect of asset management.

REQUIRED CHANGES TO ASSET MANAGEMENT SYSTEM ARISING FROM THIS AM PLAN

- Review of asset data accuracy.
- Continued development of the corporate asset register.
- Development of work orders for scheduling maintenance activities and recording reactive maintenance at an individual asset level.

7.2 Improvement Plan

The asset management improvement plan generated from this asset management plan is shown in Table 7.2.

Task No	Task	Responsibility	Resources Required	Timeline
1	Integrate technology one 'water one' templates for recording and managing asset data, works request and orders and maintenance scheduling into current asset maintenance processes	Water And Sewerage, Plant And Facilities	Water And Sewerage Team, Assets Co-Ordinator	Commenced July 2015
2	Implement Maintenance Scheduling based on performance data where available	Water And Sewerage	Water And Sewerage Team	Commence July 2016
3	Review Asset Criticality and Program Scheduled Maintenance and Capital Renewals for Critical Assets as a priority	Water And Sewerage	Water And Sewerage Team	Commence March 2016
4	Commence detailed condition assessment	Water And Sewerage	External Contractor	Awarded 3 year term Contract July 2015
5	Review and Document Asset Failure Modes and Risks	Water And Sewerage	Water And Sewerage Team	July 2016
6	Separation of reactive and planned maintenance, operations and system (location) activities	Water And Sewerage, Plant And Facilities, Finance	Water And Sewerage Team, Assets Co-Ordinator, Finance Team	July 2016
7	Review Existing Levels of Service	Water And Sewerage	Water And Sewerage Team	During Iwcm Planning Project, 2016
8	Detail a renewals plan based on above actions	Water And Sewerage	Water And Sewerage Team	June 2016
9	Review Asset Management Plan	Water And Sewerage, Finance	Water And Sewerage Team, Finance Team	During Iwcm Planning Project 2016
10	Review And Document MWRC Engineering Requirements For Development	Water And Sewerage, Development Engineering	Water And Sewerage Team, Development Engineering Team	June 2016

TABLE 7.2: IMPROVEMENT PLAN

7.3 Monitoring and Review Procedures

This asset management plan will be reviewed during annual budget planning processes and amended to recognise any material changes in service levels and/or resources available to provide those services as a result of budget decisions.

The AM Plan will be updated annually to ensure it represents the current service level, asset values, projected operations, maintenance, capital renewal and replacement, capital upgrade/new and asset disposal expenditures and projected expenditure values incorporated into the organisation's long term financial plan.

The AM Plan has a life of 4 years (Council/Board election cycle) and is due for complete revision and updating within 12 months of each Council/Board election.

7.4 Performance Measures

The effectiveness of the asset management plan can be measured in the following ways:

- The degree to which the required projected expenditures identified in this asset management plan are incorporated into Council's long term financial plan,
- The degree to which 1-5 year detailed works programs, budgets, business plans and organisational structures take into account the 'global' works program trends provided by the asset management plan,
- The degree to which the existing and projected service levels and service consequences (what we cannot do), risks and residual risks are incorporated into the Council's Strategic Plan and associated plans,
- The Asset Renewal Funding Ratio achieving the target of 1.0.

8. References

IPWEA, 2006, 'International Infrastructure Management Manual', Institute of Public Works Engineering Australasia, Sydney, www.ipwea.org/IIMM

IPWEA, 2008, 'NAMS.PLUS Asset Management', Institute of Public Works Engineering Australasia, Sydney, www.ipwea.org/namsplus.

IPWEA, 2009, 'Australian Infrastructure Financial Management Guidelines', Institute of Public Works Engineering Australasia, Sydney, www.ipwea.org/AIFMG.

IPWEA, 2011, 'International Infrastructure Management Manual', Institute of Public Works Engineering Australasia, Sydney, www.ipwea.org/IIMM

Mid-Western Regional Council, 'Community Plan Towards 2030,

Mid-Western Regional Council, 'Delivery Program and Operational Plan.

9. Appendices

- Appendix A Maintenance Response Levels of Service
- **Appendix B** Projected 10 year Capital Renewal and Replacement Works Program
- **Appendix C** Projected 10 year Capital Upgrade/New Works Program
- Appendix D LTFP Budgeted Expenditures Accommodated in AM Plan
- Appendix E MWRC Water Supply and Sewerage Assets Criticality Assessment Report (2014)
- **Appendix F** Abbreviations
- Appendix G Glossary

Appendix A Maintenance Response Levels of Service

The following describes Council's current maintenance response levels of service as published in the 2008 Strategic Business Plan for Sewerage Services

DESCRIPTION	LEVEL OF SERVICE / TARGET
Response Times for System Failure (Defined as maximum time to have staff on site to commence rectification after notification)	
<i>Priority One</i> – Major spill, significant environmental or health impact, or affecting large number of consumers) During working hours During after hours	0.5 hours 1 hour
<i>Priority Two</i> – Moderate spill, some environmental or health impact, or affecting small number of consumers	
During working hours	1 hour
During after hours	1 hour
<i>Priority Three</i> – Minor spill, little environmental or health impact, or affecting a couple of consumers	1 working day
Response Times for Complaints (95% of occasions)	
General complaints and inquiries:	20 working days
Written complaints	1 working day
Personal/oral complaints	

.

Appendix B Projected 10 year Capital Renewal and Replacement Works Program

Project	No.	2014/15	2015/16	2016/17	2017/18	2018/19	2019/20	2020/21	2021/22	2022/23	2023/24
Sewer Mains Renewal	E45600	205	371	806	830	855	881	907	934	962	991
Sewer Mains Relining	E45619	313									
Sewer Pump Station Construction	E45800	171	69	68	69	970	71	72	73	74	75
Sewer Treatment Works Renewal	E45906	45	45	45	46	48	49	51	52	54	56

Appendix C Projected Upgrade/New 10 year Capital Works Program

NAM	IS.PL	US3 Asset Management Form 2C Upgrade/New Plan		
© Сору	Mid-	rights reserved. The Institute of Public Works Engineering Australasia	JRA	2015
				2015
Year	Item	Capital Upgrade and New Projects	Estimate	Running
	No.		(\$000)	total (\$000)
2015	1	Sludge Dewatering Unit	\$300	\$300
2015	2	Telemetry	\$35	\$335
2015	3	New Sewer Connections	\$46	\$381
2015	4	Sewer Augmentation Rylstone and Kandos	\$450	\$831
2015	5			
2015	6			
2015	7			
2015	8			
2015	9			
2015	10			
2015	Total Pr	ojected Capital Upgrade/New Plan	\$831	

Sewer_S1_V1

Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2016

2016	1	Sewer Augmentation Rylstone and Kandos	\$2,178	\$2,178	
2016	2	Telemetry	\$20	\$2,198	
2016	3	New Sewer Connections	\$47	\$2,245	
2016	4				
2016	5				
2016	6				
2016	7				
2016	8				
2016	9				
2016	10				
2016	016 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$2,245				

Mid-Western RC Sewer_S1_V1

Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2017

Year	Item	Capital Upgrade and New Projects	Estimate	Running		
	No.		(\$000)	total (\$000)		
2017	1	Sewer Augmentation Rylstone and Kandos	\$64	\$64		
2017	2	Telemetry	\$20	\$84		
2017	3	New Sewer Connections	\$49	\$133		
2017	4					
2017	5					
2017	6					
2017	7					
2017	8					
2017	9					
2017	10					
2017	017 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$133					

Sewer_S1_V1

Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2018

2018	1	Sewer Augmentation Rylstone and Kandos	\$8,358	\$8,358		
2018	2	Telemetry	\$21	\$8,379		
2018	3	New Sewer Connections	\$50	\$8,429		
2018	4					
2018	5					
2018	6					
2018	7					
2018	8					
2018	9					
2018	10					
2018	2018 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$8,429					

Mid-Western RC

Sewer_S1_V1 Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2019 Year Item Capital Upgrade and New Projects Estimate Running total (\$000) No. (\$000) 2019 1 Sewer Augmentation Rylstone and Kandos \$9,079 \$9,079 \$21 \$9,100 2019 2 Telemetry 2019 3 New Sewer Connections \$52 \$9,152 2019 4 2019 5 2019 6 2019 7 2019 8

C4 1/4

2019 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan

2019

2019

9

10

\$9,152

	Sew	er_S1_V1 Proje	ected Capital Upgrade/New Plan	2020
2020	1	Gulgong Sewer Augmentation	\$200	\$200
2020	2	Telemetry	\$22	\$222
2020	3	New Sewer Connections	\$54	\$276
2020	4			
2020	5			
2020	6			
2020	7			
2020	8			
2020	9			
2020	10			
2020	Total P	rojected Capital Upgrade/New Plan	\$276	

Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2021

Mid-Western RC Sewer_S1_V1

Year	Item	Capital Upgrade and New Projects	Estimate	Running				
	No.		(\$000)	total (\$000)				
2021	1	New Sewer Connections	\$55	\$55				
2021	2	Gulgong Sewer Augmentation	\$3,000	\$3,055				
2021	3	Telemetry	\$23	\$3,078				
2021	4							
2021	5							
2021	6							
2021	7							
2021	8							
2021	9							
2021	10							
2021	21 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$3,078							

Sewer_S1_V1

Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2022

2022	1	Telemetry	\$23	\$23		
2022	2	New Sewer Connections	\$57	\$80		
2022	3					
2022	4					
2022	5					
2022	6					
2022	7					
2022	8					
2022	9					
2022	10					
2022	022 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$80					

Mid-Western RC

Sewer_S1_V1 Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2023 Year Item Capital Upgrade and New Projects Estimate Running total (\$000) No. (\$000) 2023 1 Telemetry \$24 \$24 2 \$59 \$83 2023 New Sewer Connections 2023 3 2023 4 2023 5 2023 6 2023 7 2023 8 2023 9 2023 10

2023 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan

Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan 2024

\$83

Sewer_S1_V1

2024 1 Telemetry \$25 \$25 2024 2 New Sewer Connections \$60 \$85 2024 3							
2024 2 New Sewer Connections \$60 \$85 2024 3	2024	1	Telemetry	\$25	\$25		
2024 3	2024	2	New Sewer Connections	\$60	\$85		
2024 4	2024	3					
2024 5	2024	4					
2024 6	2024	5					
2024 7	2024	6					
2024 8	2024	7					
2024 9 9 2024 10 0 2024 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$85 Verage/yr Average/yr Total 10 year program \$24,392 \$2,439	2024	8					
2024 10 \$85 2024 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$85 Average/yr Total 10 year program \$24,392 \$2,439	2024	9					
2024 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$85 Average/yr Total 10 year program \$24,392 \$2,439	2024	10					
Average/yr Total 10 year program \$24,392 \$2,439	2024	2024 Total Projected Capital Upgrade/New Plan \$85					
Total 10 year program \$24,392 \$2,439							
		Total 10 year program \$24,392					

Appendix D Budgeted Expenditures Accommodated in LTFP

-											
C) Copyright. All rights reserved. The Institute of P	ublic Works Engir	neering Austr	alasia			Λ.				
	Sewer S1 V1 Asset	Managem	ent Plar	•				PWEA	JRA		
	Sewel_S1_VI Asset	Hanagem	encila	•			EN	IGINEERING AUSTRA	LASIA		
_	First year of expenditure projections	2015 ((financial yr e	ending)							
Sewer	Assot values, at start of planning period		-	alc CPC from	Accot Pogisto	A.F.	Operations for Now Acc	and Mainter	nance Costs		
	Current replacement cost	\$98,884	(000)	\$98,884	(000)		TOT NEW AS:	iets	% of	asset value	
	Depreciable amount	\$79,641	(000)	This is a chec	k for you.		Additional op	erations costs	3	1.48%	•
	Depreciated replacement cost	\$65,580 ((000)				Additional ma	intenance		1.12%	•
	Annual depreciation expense	\$1,860 ((000)				Additional de	preciation		2.34%	•
							Planned rene	wal budget (i	nformation or	nly)	
	Planned Expenditures from LTI	FP						١	/ou may use t	hese values	
		. Catao all calue		2015					calculated from	m your data	
20 1	ear expenditure projections Note	: Enter di values	s in current	2015	values				or overwri	ite the links.	
Financia	l year ending	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
		\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000
		Expenditure	e Outlays i	included in	Long Tern	i Financia	l Plan (in c	urrent \$ v	alues)		
Operati	Onerations hudget	A1 450	AL 450	A1 460	A1 460	A1 400	A1 460	A1 400	A1 460	A1 450	A1 460
	Management budget	\$1,403	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,403	\$1,463	\$1,403	\$1,463	\$1,403	\$1,463	\$1,463
	AM systems budget	\$0	φ0 ¢0	ېن 40	30 \$0	\$0 \$0	ېن 40	ېن 40	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0	ېر \$0
	, an operation budget	ψu	φu	φυ	ψυ	ψŪ	ψυ	φu		φø	φu
	Total operations	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463	\$1,463
Mainten	ance										
	Reactive maintenance budget	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108
	Planned maintenance budget	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Specific maintenance items budget	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Conital	lotal maintenance	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108	\$1,108
capical	Planned renewal budget	\$674	\$485	\$919	\$946	\$2,273	\$4,103	\$1,136	\$1.097	\$1,186	\$1,222
	5	4.00	4	4	44.14	4-1	+ ./	+-/	+-/	+-/	+-/
	Planned upgrade/new budget	\$831	\$2,245	\$133	\$8,429	\$9,152	\$276	\$3,078	\$80	\$83	\$85
							1.5				
Accet	Non-growth contributed asset value	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Asset	Est Cost to dispose of assets	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Carrying value (DRC) of disposed assets	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
		Additional E	xpenditu	re Outlays	Requireme	ents (e.g fi	rom Infras	tructure R	isk Manage	ement Plar	ı)
	Additional Expenditure Outlays required	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
	and not included above	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000	\$000
	Maintenance	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0 \$0
		֥	<i></i>	40	÷		40	ψ.	40	φ.	40
	Capital Renewal	to be incorpora	ted into Forn	ns 2 & 2.1 (w	here Method 1	l is used) OR	Form 2B Def	ect Repairs (v	vhere Method	2 or 3 is use	d)
	Capital Upgrade	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	User Comments #2										
		Eorocasta (or Conital	Donomal	cing Math			20) 0 0-	nital Ungu	do (Form	20)
		Purecasts to		2017	Sing Metho	2010	2020	2021	2022	aue (Form	2024
	Forecast Capital Renewal	2015	2016	\$000	2018	\$000	2020	2021	\$000	\$000	2024
	from Forms 2A & 2B	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Forecast Capital Upgrade										
	from Form 2C	\$831	\$2,245	\$133	\$8,429	\$9,152	\$276	\$3,078	\$80	\$83	\$85

Appendix E MWRC Water Supply and Sewerage Asset Criticality Assessment Report 2014

Mid-Western Regional Council



Water Supply and Sewerage Assets Criticality Assessment

HydroScience Consulting

A.B.N. 79 120 716 887 Email: <u>hsc@hydroscience.net.au</u>

Sydney Office

Level 1, 189 Kent Street Sydney, NSW, 2000 Telephone: 02 9249 5100 Facsimilie: 02 9251 4011

Byron Bay Office

6/64 Centennial Circuit Byron Bay, NSW, 2481 Telephone: 02 6639 5600 Facsimilie: 02 6680 9319

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Document Control							
	Approved for Issue						
Issue	Author	Reviewer	Name	Signature	Date		
2	HHA	AFR	Andrew Fraser	Andrew From	16 June 2014		

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Contents

Co	ntents	S				
1	Introduction					
2	Methodology					
	2.1	Levels of Service	5			
	2.2	Criticality Assessment				
	2.2.1	Asset Level				
	2.2.2	Failure Event				
	2.2.3	Consequence of Failure				
	2.2.4	Sewerage				
	2.2.5	Likelihood of Failure	13			
	2.3	Asset Management Risk Matrix				
3	Wor	kshop Outcome				
4	Reco	ommendation				

1 Introduction

Mid-Western Regional Council (MWRC) wishes to better focus their asset management by prioritising their water supply and sewerage assets based on the asset criticality. To do this a high level assets criticality assessment was undertaken with Council staff at the Mudgee's RFS meeting room next door to MWRC's Depot on 28 May 2014. A list of attendees for the workshop is included in Table 1. HydroScience facilitated the workshop.

Table 1: List of Participants

Participant	Organisation
Steven Hanthorn	MWRC
Peter Dunn	MWRC
Allan Michelmore	MWRC
Enrique Castillo	MWRC
Steven Neely	MWRC
Gary O'Connell	MWRC
Claire Cam	MWRC
Andrew Fraser	HydroScience
Himali Hadungoda	HydroScience

The criticality assessment process and workshop outcomes are discussed in the following sections.

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

2 Methodology

Asset criticality assessment is a tool to identify the importance of major assets in meeting the Council's water supply and sewerage levels of service (LOS) and other regulatory requirements.

2.1 Levels of Service

MWRC has levels of service (LOS) that are used to define explicitly the standards required for the water supply and sewerage schemes from the perspective of the individual customer. Council's adopted LOS targets and performance are summarised in Table 2 and Table 3.

		LEVEL OF SERVICE							
DESCRIPTION	UNIT	Current Target	2012/13 Performance						
AVAILABILITY OF SUPPLY	AVAILABILITY OF SUPPLY								
Normal Quantity Available									
Domestic Peak day	L/tenement /day	3,000	Being met						
Domestic Annual	kL/tenement /year	350	Being met						
		Mudgee – 2000	1430						
Total Annual Average Consumption	ML/year	Gulgong – 600	270						
		Rylstone - 600	320						
		Mudgee – 14	13						
Total Peak Daily Consumption	ML/day	Gulgong – 5	2.2						
		Rylstone - 4	2.5						
Peak/Average consumption	%	250	285-330						
Fire Fighting:									
Compliance with The Water Supply Investigation Manual* (AS 2419.1 classifications 2,3,5 & 9 with floor area less than 1000 m2)	% area served	100	Being met						
Pressure:									
Min pressure when delivering 0.15 L/s	Meters head	20	Being met						
Max. static pressure	Meters head	70	Being met						

Table 2: Water Supply Levels of Service

June 2014

A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

DESCRIPTION	UNIT	LEVEL OF SERVICE	
		Current Target	2012/13 Performance
Consumption Restrictions in Droughts:			
Level of restriction applied through a repeat of the worst drought on record	% normal usage	Mudgee - 100	Being met
		Gulgong – 100	Being met
		Rylstone - 80	Being met
Average frequency of restrictions	No./ 10 year period	1	Being met
Supply Interruptions to Consumers:			
Temporary supply arrangements during interruptions		Where feasible	Being met
Planned (95% of time):			
Notice given to domestic customers	Working Days	4	Being met
Notice given to commercial customers	Working Days	4	Being met
Notice given to major industrial customers	Working Days	4	Being met
Unplanned:			
Maximum duration	Hours	< 4	Being met
Maximum number per two years	Times	Major - 25	Being met
		Minor - <150	344
REPONSE TIMES (Defined as time to have staff on-site to commence rectification after notification of problem by public or own staff)			
Supply Failure:			
Priority 1 : (Defined as failure to maintain continuity or quality of supply to a large number of customers or to a critical use at a critical time)			
During working hours	Hours	0.5	Being met
Out of working hours	Hours	1	Being met
Priority 2: (Defined as failure to maintain continuity or quality of supply to a small number of customers or to a critical use at a non-critical time)			
During working hours	Hours	1	Being met
Out of working hours	Hours	1	Being met

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx
		LEVEL OF	SERVICE	
DESCRIPTION	UNIT	Current Target	2012/13 Performance	
Priority 3: (Defined as failure to maintain continuity or quality of supply to a single customers)	Hours	2	Being met	
Priority 4: (Defined as a minor problem or complaint, which can be dealt with at a time convenient to the customer and the Council)	Working Day	1	Not being met	
Customer Inquiries/ Complaints: Note: Times apply for 95% of occasi	ions			
Personnel/Oral inquiry	Working Days	1	Being met	
Written inquiry	Working Days	10	Being met	
SERVICE PROVIDED				
Time to provide an individual connection to water supply in serviced area (95% of times)	Working Days	10	Being met	
WATER QUALITY				
Percentage compliance with 2011 ADWG				
Physical parameters	%	80	Being met	
Chemical parameters	%	90	Being met	
Microbiological parameters	%	98	Being met	

Table 3: Sewerage Levels of Service

	LEVEL OF S					
DESCRIPTION	UNIT	Current Target	2012/13 Performance			
AVAILABILITY OF SERVICE						
Extent of area serviced	% designated service area	100% of Urban areas of Mudgee, Gulgong, Rylstone and Kandos	Being met			
System Failures:						
Category 1: Failure due to rainfall and deficient capacity (overflows)	Number/year	4	Being met			
Category 2: Failures due to pump or other breakdown		6 due to maintenance	Being met			
including power failure	Number/year	12 due to power failure (standby pumps provided)	Being met			
Category 3: Failures due to main blockages and collapses	Number/year	250	319			
RESPONSE TIMES						
System Failure: (Defined as the maximum time to	have staff on site to com	mence rectification afte	er notification)			
Priority 1: (Major spill, significant consumers i.e. a major main)	environmental or health	n impact, or affecting la	rge number of			
During working hours Hours 0.5		Being met				
After hours	Hours	1	Being met			
Priority 2: (Moderate spill, some e consumers i.e. other mains)	environmental or health i	impact, or affecting sm	all number of			
During working hours	Hours	1	Being met			
After hours	Hours	1	Being met			

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

		LEVEL OF	SERVICE		
DESCRIPTION	UNIT	Current Target	2012/13 Performance		
Priority 3: (Minor spill, little environmental or health impact, or affecting a couple of consumers)	Working Day	1	Being met		
Customer Complaints:					
General Complaints and Inquirie (Note: times for 95% of complaints	əs: ;)				
Written complaints	Working Day	10	Being met		
Oral complaints	Working Day	1	Being met		
Odour Complaints:					
Treatment works (outside designated buffer zone)	Number/year	0			
Pumping Stations	Number/year	0	14		
Reticulation system	Number/year	0			
EFFLUENT DISCHARGE AND S	LUDGE MANAGEMENT				
Failure to meet licence limits and statutory requirements (100 percentile)	%	0	Not being met		
Discharge Licence Conditions:					
Discharge Site		River an	id Land		
Effluent Reuse	%	25	5		
Biochemical Oxygen Demand (BOD)	mg/L	10	Not being met		
Total Suspended Solids (TSS)	mg/L	10	Not being met		
Total Nitrogen (TN)	mg/L	7	Not being met		
Oil and Grease	mg/L	2	Being met		
Total Phosphorus (TP)	mg/L	0.3 (Mudgee)	Not being met		

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

A high level asset criticality assessment was undertaken based on the likelihood and consequence of system failures in meeting the Council's LOS. Although the process appears to be quantitative the assessment is best utilised as a preliminary comparison of the relative criticality of water and sewerage assets.

2.2 Criticality Assessment

A high level (level 3) asset criticality assessment was used to identify the critical asset systems prioritised based on consequence and likelihood of system failures. The following definitions have been used in the criticality analysis:

- □ Asset Criticality: The product of consequence of failure multiplied by Likelihood of failure
- Consequence of Failure: Refers to the severity of the impact of a failure in an asset
- Likelihood of Failure: Refers to the probability that the asset will fail

2.2.1 Asset Level

Assets can be rated on:

- Level 1 asset The whole of MWRC water supply / sewerage asset system
- Level 2 assets Individual water supply/sewerage systems (e.g. Mudgee, Gulgong, Rylstone and Kandos systems)
- Level 3 assets Sub systems (e.g. Mudgee water treatment plant, Reservoirs, Reticulation systems, Gulgong sewage treatment plant, Rylstone dam, etc.)
- Level 4 assets - Individual major items in the sub systems (e.g. Mudgee sewage treatment plant inlet works, biological reactors, sludge lagoons, individual pumps in sewage pumping stations, etc.)

At the workshop, a criticality matrix was used which included a list of level 3 water supply and sewerage assets and rated them against the consequence and likelihood of failure to meet the Council's LOS and regulatory requirements.

2.2.2 Failure Event

Failure means inability to meet the levels of service targets or regulatory requirements MWRC is focused on achieving.

For the criticality assessment Council has defined the water supply and sewerage failure event as follows:

- Water Level 3 Assets: failure of the particular Level 3 system asset for a week in summer
- □ Sewerage Level 3 Assets: failure of the particular Level 3 system asset for two days

2.2.3 Consequence of Failure

Water Supply

For water supply assets the process considered consequences due to the failure of six different consequence factors (see below) for level 3 system asset failure for a week during in summer.

Six consequence factors for MWRC's consequence analysis were used as described below:

- □ Pressure (20-70 m)
- Domestic Peak Demand (3 kL/d/tenement)

June 2014

A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

- □ Unplanned Supply Interruption:
 - Maximum duration of the failure less than 4 hrs
 - Less than 12 major failure events per year
- □ Fire Fighting supply:
 - Positive head fire flow and 75% of design peak
- D Water Quality meets Australian Drinking water Guidelines (ADWG) (2011)
- Environmental

Work Health & Safety (WHS) Hazards were initially identified as a consequence factor to be considered. However at the workshop all the participants agreed that WHS hazards were not relevant for this type of assessment. It was assumed that all asset work must be performed in a safe manner according to Council's WH&S systems. Therefore WHS was not considered as a consequence factor

The table below shows the definitions used for assessing the specific consequence of failure if the water supply sub – system (level 3) fails for a week in summer. Consequence is assessed on a logarithmic scale, increasing in factors of 10, from 1 (Minor) up to 5 (Catastrophic).

Table 4: Consequence of Failure for Water

lure		Le	vels of Service			
Consequence of Fail	Pressure (20-70 m)	Peak Demand (3 kL/d/tenement)	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	Environmental
5	Lose Pressure (P) more than 10,000 Customers (C)	Not Meet Peak Demand for more than 10,000 Customers (C)	Lose Supply more than 10,000 Customers (C)	Lose Supply more than 10,000 Customers (C)	More than 10,000 Customers (C) Boil Water (BW)	Catastrophic impact to environment
4	Lose P more than 1,000 C	Not Meet Peak Demand for more than 1,000 C	Lose Supply more than 1,000 C	Lose Supply more than 1,000 C	More than 1,000 C BW	Long term negative impact to the environment
3	Lose P more than 100 C or Major Hospital	Not Meet Peak Demand for more than 100 C	Lose Supply more than 100 C or Major Hospital	Lose Supply more than 100 C or Major Hospital	More than 100 C BW	Serious impact to the environment but reversible
2	Lose P more than 10 C or Major Industry	Not Meet Peak Demand for more than 10 C	Lose Supply more than 100 C or Major Industry	Lose Supply more than 10 C or Major Industry	More than 10 C BW	Significant impact to the environment

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

lure		Le	vels of Service	av	~	
Consequence of Fai	Pressure (20-70 m)	Peak Demand (3 kL/d/tenement)	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	Environmental
1	Lose P 1 to 10 C or Minor Industry	Not Meet Peak Demand for 1 to 10 C	Lose Supply 1 to 10 C or Minor Industry	Lose Supply 1 to 10 C or Minor Industry	1 to 10 C BW or aesthetic	On-site minor environment impact

Note: Customers (C) means people

2.2.4 Sewerage

For sewerage assets it was considered that consequence due to the failure of four consequence factors (see below) as per level 3 system asset failure for two days.

Four consequence factors for MWRC's sewerage consequence analysis were used as described below:

- System Failure
- Odour Complaints
 - None per year for treatment works
 - None per year for pumping stations (PS)
 - Non per year for reticulation system
- Raw sewage overflow
- Environmental

The table below shows the definitions used for assessing the specific consequence of failure if the system fails for two days. Consequence is assessed on a logarithmic scale, increasing in factors of 10, from 1 (Minor) up to 5 (Catastrophic).

e		Levels of Service		
Consequence of Failu	System Failure	Odour Complaints (none per year for treatment, for PS & reticulation system)	Raw Sewage Overflow	Environmental
5	Lose service to more than 10,000 Customers (C)	More than 10,000 complaints	Raw sewage flows through more than 10,000 Customers (C) properties	Catastrophic impact to environment

Table 2: Consequence of Failures for Sewerage

June 2014

A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

E		Levels of Service		
Consequence of Failu	System Failure	Odour Complaints (none per year for treatment, for PS & reticulation system)	Raw Sewage Overflow	Environmental
4	Lose service to more than 1,000 Customers (C)	More than 1,000 complaints	Raw sewage flows through more than 1,000 C properties	Long term negative impact to the environment
3	Lose service to more than 100 C	More than 100 complaints	Raw sewage flows through more than 100 C properties	Serious impact to the environment but reversible
2	Lose service to more than 10 C	More than 10 complaints	Raw sewage flows through more than 10 C properties	Significant impact to the environment
1	Lose service to 1 to 10 C	Less than 10 complaints	Raw sewage flows through less than 10 C properties	On-site minor environment impact

Note: Customers (C) means people

2.2.5 Likelihood of Failure

Three factors were used to assess the likelihood of failure. Each of these is assessed on a logarithmic scale between Rare (1) and Almost Certain (5).

- Condition: The ability of the asset to perform acceptably refers to the likelihood of failure due to the asset's condition. For instance if the asset is failing now then the likelihood of failing is rated at 5. While if the asset is in excellent condition it would be expected to perform acceptably and be rated at 1
- □ Capacity: The likelihood of this asset to fail to meet the capacity requirement is rated between 5 it won't meet current or future (in 30 years) levels of service and 1- it will meet current and Future LOS 30 years
- Technology: This relates to the likelihood of failure due to obsolescence. For instance this is less likely to occur with pumps and pipes but may be more likely with faster changing technologies and quality requirements such as water treatment plants

The definitions used to assess the various level 3 systems likelihood of failures are shown in table below.

Likelihood of Failure	1 Rare	2 Unlikely	3 Possible	4 likely	5 Almost Certain
Condition (Performs Acceptably)	Excellent	Adequate	Action required	Poor	Very Poor (Failing now)
Capacity (Performs Acceptably)	Will Meet Current & Future LOS (30 year)	Adequate Current LOS (15 year)	Adequate Current LOS (1 year)	Action Needed Soon	Won't Meet Current & Future LOS (30 year)
Technology (Performs Acceptably)	Will Meet Current & Future LOS (30 year)	Adequate Current LOS (15 year)	Adequate Current LOS (1 year)	Action Needed Soon	Won't Meet Current & Future LOS (30 year)

Table 3: Likelihood of Failures Definitions

2.3 Asset Management Risk Matrix

Council's risk matrix (see below) was used to analyse the level 3 assets systems against the consequence and likelihood of failure.

The matrix below illustrates a theoretical approach in terms of which form of asset management actions might be applied.

	5	Moderate	High	Critical	Critical	Critical
CE	4	Moderate	Moderate	High	Critical	Critical
DUEN	3	Low	Moderate	Moderate	High	Critical
NSEQ	2	Low	Low	Moderate	High	High
CO	1	Low	Low	Low	Moderate	High
		1	2	3	4	5
			LIKELI	HOOD		

The action required at each risk level is summarised in the table below.

Risk Level	Action Required	
Low	Likely Covered normal operations	
Moderate	Likely Covered Unscheduled Maintenance	
High	Likely Covered by Scheduled Maintenance	
Critical	Likely that Capital Works will be required	

June 2014

A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

3 Workshop Outcome

In Table 5 and Table 7 the "Worst Case" Scenario columns at right combines the highest consequence figures with the highest likelihood to indicate the most critical assets for addressing MWRC's levels of service and meet the environmental requirements.

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Fable 5: Wa evel 3 syst	tem fa	pply Criticality Outcome ilure for a week in summer Co (5)	nsec cat	quenc	e of Fail bhic; 1 =	ure : Minor)			Likelih (5= Aln
		(5)	Lev	els of	Service				
ssm	Reference No	əzzA & IəvəJ) noitqitəzəd təzzA	Pressure (20 -70 m)	kL/d/tenement) Peak Demand (3	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	IstnemnotivnE	Condition
Mudgee	1	Cudgegong River Intake including Low Lift Pumping Station (LPS)	2	2	ы	5	0	0	7
Mudgee	2	Raw Water Rising Main from LPS to Mudgee Raw Water Balance Tank	2	2	5	2	0	0	1
Mudgee	3	Burrundulla Borefield including Transmission Main to Balance Tank	1	1	1	1	1	1	7
Mudgee	4	Raw Water Balance Tank	7	5	2	2	4	0	1
Mudgee	5	Pre Chemical Dosing System at Clarifier	0	0	0	0	4	0	2
Mudgee	9	Mudgee WTP	5	5	5	5	5	0	 1
Mudgee	м	Chlorine Dosing System at Mudgee Clear Water Tank	0	0	0	0	л С	0	2

cenario	Risk	Critical	High	Low	High	Critical	Critical	Critical
t Case S	Likelihood	3	2	2	1	4	3	3
Wors	eouenbesuog	r.	ŝ	1	n	4	ŝ	ß
Rare								
ailure	Technology	2	1	2	1	4	2	5
ood of F	Capacity	3	2	2	1	3	3	e
Likelih	Condition	7	1	7	1	2	1	7

HydroScience Page 16

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	wss	
15	14	13	12	Ħ	10	9	8	Reference No	
Mudgee High Zone reservoir	Rising main from Filtration Hill Reservoir to Colliers Hill Reservoir including pumps	Mudgee Low Zone Reticulation System	Flirtation Hill Reservoir	Clear Water Rising Main from CWT to Flirtation Hill Reservoir including Pumps	Mudgee Clear Water Pumps	Rising Main from Burrundulla Borefields to Clear Water Tank	Mudgee Clear Water Tank (CWT)	Asset Description (Level 3 Asse	əts)
4	4	4	υ	C1	G	-	CJ	Pressure (20 -70 m)	Lev
4	4	4	G	(J1	G	1	(JI	Peak Demand (3 kL/d/tenement)	/els of
4	4	4	5	CI	υ.	1	5	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Service
4	4	4	G	5	U	1	υ.	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	U.
4	4	4	4	4	4	1	4	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	
0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	Environmental	

3 J	دن ا	2	2	1	2	1	1	Condition
1	4	1	2	1	2	1	2	Capacity
-	ω	2	1	H	1	1	2	Technology

4	4	4	5	CI	Cri	1	5	Consequence
3	4	2	2	1	2	4	2	Likelihood
High	Critical	High	High	High	High	Low	High	Risk

	ets)	Level	ls of	Service			
	22A 5 level) noitqitozet Description (Level 3 Ass	Pressure (20 -70 m)	kL/d/tenemand (5	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	Environmental
Mudge	e High Zone Reticulation System	4		4	4	4	0
Mudg	ee Raw water system	-					
Glenw Bore B	illow Borefield and Court Street orefield						
Rising Street l includi	Main from Glenwillow & Court Borefields to Court Street Reservoir ing Pumps						
Court S	ötreet Reservoir						
Rising to Chu Pumps	Main from Court Street Reservoir rch Street Reservoir including						
Gravity Reserv	/ Main from Flirtation Hill oir to Church Street Reservoir						

Technology	1			
VijoeqeO	Т			
Condition	2			

Risk	High			
boorlilexi	2			
eouenbesuog	4			

June 2014

Gulgong

29

Gulgong Gulgong

28 27 Gulgong Gulgong

26 25 Gulgong

24

A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

HydroScience Page 19

	Pre Chemical Dosing System at Gulgong Clarifier	Raw Water Balance Tank	Raw Water Pipeline from TND to Raw Water Balance Tank including Pumping Station	Turkey Nest Dam (TND)	Raw Water Pipeline to River Intake to Turkey Nest Dam (TND)	Cudgegong River Intake including Intake Pumping Station	Gravity Pipeline to Parks and Gardens Watering	Church Street Reservoir	Asset Description (Level 3 Ass	ets)
	0	0	4	0	4	2			Pressure (20 -70 m)	Lev
	0	0	4	4	4	C1			Peak Demand (3 kL/d/tenement)	/els of
	0	0	4	4	4	2			Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Service
	0	0	4	0	4	2			Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	
	4	4	4	0	4	0			Water Quality 2011 ADWG	
	0	۲	1	0	-	0			Environmental	
ſ			10			- N				
									Condition	
	1	1	ω	0	-	ω			Capacity	
	4	1	1	1	2	2			Technology	
	4	4	4	4	4	CI			Consequence	
	4	1	ω	1	2	3			Likelihood	
	Critical	Moderate	High	Moderate	High	Critical			Risk	

Mudgee

wss

Reference No

Mudgee

23

OPERATIONS: SERVICES | ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN

ls of
bemand (20 -// m) Demand (3 tenement)
kr/q/t besk
4
0
4
4
4
4
1
-

Тесhnology	5	1	1	1	I	4	1	1
Capacity	5	S	3	4	1	ŝ	3	3
Condition	2	1	1	1	1	e	н	1

Risk	Critical	Critical	High	Critical	Moderate	Critical	Low	Low
Likelihood	5	5	3	4	1	4	3	3
eouenbesuog	4	4	4	4	4	4	1	1

HydroScience Page 20

> June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

June 2014

A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

HydroScience Page 21

ω

 \mapsto

4 4

÷ ω

Moderate

High

H

-

-

Low

Ν ω

 \mapsto -----

Ν ω

Low Low -----

--

<u>н</u> \vdash

Low

Low

N

-

Ν

Low

Technology

Consequence

Likelihood

Risk

Rylstone &	Rylstone & Kandos	Gulgong	Gulgong	Gulgong	Gulgong	Gulgong	Gulgong	wss	
45	44	43	42	41	40	39	38	Reference No	
Dam Intake and Raw Water Pump	Rylstone Dam	Gravity Pipeline to Parks and Gardens Irrigation	Parks and Gardens Reservoir	Chlorinated Borewater Pipeline from Elcom Reservoir to Parks and Gardens Reservoir	ElcomReservoir	Gas Chlorination system at Elcom Reservoir	Raw Water Pipeline from Borefields to Elcom Reservoir	Asset Description (Level 3 Asse	ets)
4	4	1	1	H	1	0	1	Pressure (20 -70 m)	Lev
4	4	1	1	H	1	0	1	Peak Demand (3 kL/d/tenement)	els of
4	4	1	1	1	1	0	1	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Service
4	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	u .
4	4	0	0	0	0	-	0	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	
0	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	Environmental	
			1			1			
1	1	1	2	ω	1	1	2	Condition	
1	ω	-	2	2	1	-	-	Capacity	

MSSImage: Solution of the sect of the sector of			(ទរ៖	Lev	els of	Service			
iosIStationIIIItone &46Raw Water Pipeline from Rylstone Dam4444dos46to Mixing Tank4444tone &47Pre Chemical Dosing System at Mixing0000dos47Tank00000dos48Rylstone WTP4444dos49Chlorine Dosing System at Rylstone0000dos49Chlorine Dosing System at Rylstone0000dos50Rylstone Clear Water Tank (CWT)444dos51Rylstone Clear Water Pumps444	ssm	Reference No	əseA & IəvəJ) noitqitəsəd təseA	Pressure (20 -70 m)	kL/d/tenemand (3	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	Environmental
tone & toome & toome & 46Raw Water Pipeline from Rylstone Dam toome & 47Raw Water Pipeline from Rylstone Dam 47444toome & 	los		Station						
tone & tosTrank0000dos47Tank0000tone & tos48Rylstone WTP444tos48Rylstone WTP444tos49Chlorine Dosing System at Rylstone tos0000tos50Rylstone Clear Water Tank (CWT)4444tos51Rylstone Clear Water Pumps4444	tone & los	46	Raw Water Pipeline from Rylstone Dam to Mixing Tank	4	4	4	4	4	0
tone &48Rylstone WTP4444toos48Rylstone WTP4444tone &49Chlorine Dosing System at Rylstone0000toos49Clear Water Tank00000tone &50Rylstone Clear Water Tank (CWT)4444tone &51Rylstone Clear Water Pumps4444	tone & los	47	Pre Chemical Dosing System at Mixing Tank	0	0	0	0	4	4
tone & bit Chlorine Dosing System at Rylstone 0 0 0 0 dos 49 Clear Water Tank 0 0 0 0 tone & 50 Rylstone Clear Water Tank (CWT) 4 4 4 4 tone & 51 Rylstone Clear Water Pumps 4 4 4 4	tone &	48	Rylstone WTP	4	4	4	4	4	0
tone & 50 Rylstone Clear Water Tank (CWT) 4 4 4 tone & 51 Rylstone Clear Water Pumps 4 4 4	tone & dos	49	Chlorine Dosing System at Rylstone Clear Water Tank	0	0	0	0	4	0
tone & 51 Rylstone Clear Water Pumps 4 4 4 4	tone & dos	50	Rylstone Clear Water Tank (CWT)	4	4	4	4	4	0
	tone & los	51	Rylstone Clear Water Pumps	4	4	4	4	4	0

Тесһпоіоду	2	4	4	2	2	Э
ζαραςίτχ	1	5	5	2	5	5
Condition	2	3	9	2	3	5

Risk	High	Critical	Critical	High	High	High
boodilexi	2	4	4	2	3	3
eouenbesuog	4	4	4	4	4	4

HydroScience Page 23

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Rylstone & Kandos	Rylstone & Kandos	Rylstone & Kandos	Rylstone & Kandos	Rylstone & Kandos	Rylstone & Kandos	Rylstone & Kandos	wss	
55	54	53	52	51.3	51.2	51.1	Reference No	
Kandos Reticulation System	Pipeline from Rylstone Reservoirs to Kandos Reservoir 1 including Pump Station	Rylstone Reservoirs	Rylstone Reticulation System				Asset Description (Level 3 Ass	ets)
4	4	4	4				Pressure (20 -70 m)	Lev
4	4	4	4				Peak Demand(3 kL/d/tenement)	/els of
4	4	4	4				Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Servic
4	4	4	4				Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	œ
4	4	4	4				Water Quality 2011 ADWG	
0	0	0	0				Environmental	
2	ω	2	2				Condition	
2	2	1	2				Capacity	
H	ω	-	2				Technology	

4	4	4	4	Consequence
2	ω	2	2	Likelihood
High	High	High	High	Risk

		(51	Lev	els of	Service			
ssm	Кеference Ио	əseA 5 ləvəJ) noitqitəsəG təseA	Pressure (20 -70 m)	kL/d/tenement) Peak Demand (3	Unplanned Supply Interrupt (4hrs per event, 12 times/y)	Fire Fighting (Positive Head Fire Flow at 75% Design Peak)	Water Quality 2011 ADWG	Environmental
Rylstone & Kandos	56	Rising Main from Kandos Reticulation System to Charbon Reservoir including Pumps	3	ε	б	3	Э	0
Rylstone & Kandos	57	Charbon Reticulation System	ю	3	3	3	3	0
Rylstone & Kandos	58	Rising Main from Charbon Reticulation System to Clandulla Reservoir including Pumps	m	3	ω	n	m	0
Rylstone & Kandos	59	Clandulla Reticulation System	ß	3	3	3	ю	0

Тесhnology	-	1	1	1
Capacity	2	1	1	1
Condition	5	7	1	2

Risk	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate
Likelihood	2	2	2	2
eouenbesuog	ε	3	ε	Э

OPERATIONS: SERVICES | ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN

A summary of worst case critical water supply assets which may be inferred to require capital works over the next 30 years are summarised in the table below.

WSS	Reference No	Asset Description			
Mudgee	1	Cudgegong River Intake including Low Lift Pumping Station (LPS)			
Mudgee	5	Pre Chemical Dosing System at Clarifier			
Mudgee	6	Mudgee WTP			
Mudgee	7	Chlorine Dosing System at Mudgee Clear Water Tank			
Mudgee	14	Rising main from Filtration Hill Reservoir to Colliers Hill Reservoir including pumps			
Gulgong 24		Cudgegong River Intake including Intake Pumping Station			
Gulgong	29	Pre Chemical Dosing System at Gulgong Clarifier			
Gulgong	30	Gulgong WTP			
Gulgong	31	Chlorine Dosing System at Gulgong Clear Water Tank			
Gulgong	33	Gulgong Clear Water Pumps			
Gulgong	35	Gulgong Reticulation System			
Rylstone & Kandos	47	Pre Chemical Dosing System at Mixing Tank			
Rylstone & Kandos	48	Rylstone WTP			

Table 6: Critical Water Supply Assets

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

	(5= C	atastropl	hic; 1 :	= Minor)	(5= Aln	nost Cel	tain; 1 = I	Rare)	101 000	
(51955)	Level	s of Serv	vice							
A & level) noitqrizzed fezeA	System Failure	Odour Complaints (Non per year for treatment, PS and reticulation system)	wofftөvO әр в wә2 wsЯ	Environmental	Condition	Capacity	Technology	Consequence	, Likelihood	Risk
Gravity Reticulation System	2	1	2	2	3	H	1	7	З	Moderate
Gravity Reticulation System	2	0	1	1	1	н	1	2	1	Low
ge Pumping Station (SPS)	2	1	1	2	ы	ы	1	7	7	Low
t Bornryview SPS to Mudgee North 2 sm	2	1	1	2	1	5	1	7	7	Low
Reticulation System	3	2	2	3	7	1	1	3	7	Moderate
	e	2	1	2	ы	3	2	Э	б	Moderate
t Bombira SPS to Mudgee Central East am	3	2	1	3	4	2	4	3	4	High
c Creek Gravity Reticulation System	2	5	1	ŝ	2	1	1	ŝ	ы	Moderate
	Cravity Reticulation System Gravity Reticulation System Gravity Reticulation System ge Pumping Station (SPS) ge Pumping S	Gravity Reticulation System 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 ge Pumping Station (SPS) 2 Bonnyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 im 2 Bonnyview SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 im 3 Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2	Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 Bonnyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 Bonnyview SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 Imm 3 2 1 Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 2 2 Imm 3 2 2 2 Imm 3 2 2 2 Imm 3 2 2 2 Imm 2 1 2 2 Imm 3 2 2 2 Imm 2 2 2 2 2 Immove System 3 2 2 2 2 Immove System 3 2 2 2 2 2 Immove System 3 2 2 2 2 2 Immove System 2 </td <td>Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 1 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Beticulation System 3 2 2 1 Beticulation System 3 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 1 Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 2 1 1 1</td> <td>Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 2 3 <th2< th=""> 3 2</th2<></td> <td>Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 2 3 Gravity Reticulation System 2 0 1 1 1 1 Returnping Station (SPS) 2 1 1 2 2 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 2 1 1 2 1 <td< td=""><td>Careek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Vorth 2 1 2 2 3 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Vorth 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 2 3 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 1 2 3 1 In 1 1 2 1 2 3 1 1 In 1 1 2 1 1 2 3 1 1 In 1 1 2 2 1 1 2 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 2 1 1 2 2 1<!--</td--><td>Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 0 1 1 1 1 1 Be Pumping Station (SPS) 2 1 1 2 3 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 2 2 1 1 1 In 1 2 2 2 1</td><td>Marketic System Failure Consequence Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 3 2 1 <</td><td>Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 1 2 1 3 3 1</td></td></td<></td>	Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 1 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Bennyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 2 1 1 Beticulation System 3 2 2 1 Beticulation System 3 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 1 Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 2 1 1 Bernbira SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 2 1 1 1	Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 2 3 <th2< th=""> 3 2</th2<>	Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 2 3 Gravity Reticulation System 2 0 1 1 1 1 Returnping Station (SPS) 2 1 1 2 2 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 2 1 1 2 1 <td< td=""><td>Careek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Vorth 2 1 2 2 3 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Vorth 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 2 3 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 1 2 3 1 In 1 1 2 1 2 3 1 1 In 1 1 2 1 1 2 3 1 1 In 1 1 2 2 1 1 2 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 2 1 1 2 2 1<!--</td--><td>Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 0 1 1 1 1 1 Be Pumping Station (SPS) 2 1 1 2 3 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 2 2 1 1 1 In 1 2 2 2 1</td><td>Marketic System Failure Consequence Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 3 2 1 <</td><td>Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 1 2 1 3 3 1</td></td></td<>	Careek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Vorth 2 1 2 2 3 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Vorth 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 2 3 1 Ibombina SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 1 2 3 1 In 1 1 2 1 2 3 1 1 In 1 1 2 1 1 2 3 1 1 In 1 1 2 2 1 1 2 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 2 1 1 2 2 1 </td <td>Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 0 1 1 1 1 1 Be Pumping Station (SPS) 2 1 1 2 3 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 2 2 1 1 1 In 1 2 2 2 1</td> <td>Marketic System Failure Consequence Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 3 2 1 <</td> <td>Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 1 2 1 3 3 1</td>	Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 0 1 1 1 1 1 Be Pumping Station (SPS) 2 1 1 2 3 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee North 2 1 1 2 2 2 1 1 1 Ibountyview SPS to Mudgee Central East 3 2 1 2 2 1 1 1 In 1 2 2 2 1	Marketic System Failure Consequence Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 3 1 1 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 Reticulation System 3 2 1 <	Creek Gravity Reticulation System 2 1 1 2 2 1 2 1 3 3 1

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

HydroScience Page 26

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Sewerage Scheme	
18	17	16	15	14	13	12	н	10	9	Reference No	
Mudgee Showground Gravity Reticulation System	Mudgee Central West South Gravity Reticulation System	Mudgee Central East Gravity Reticulation System	Rising main from Mudgee East SPS to Mudgee Central East Reticulation System	Mudgee East SPS	Mudgee East Gravity Reticulation System	Rising main from Industrial SPS to Mudgee East Reticulation System	Industrial SPS	Mudgee Sawpit Creek Gravity Reticulation System	Mudgee Central South Gravity Reticulation System	Asset Description (Level 3 A	\ssets)
3	3	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	System Failure	Leve
2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	2	2	Odour Complaints (Non per year for treatment, PS and reticulation system)	ls of Serv
2	2	1	1	1	1	1	1	2	2	Raw Sewage Overflow	lice
3	3	ω	ω	з	з	3	3	з	ω	Environmental	
3	1	4	ω	3	3	2	1	2	ω	Condition	
1	1	3	H	3	3	2	1	1	2	Capacity	
3	1	3	1	2	4	2	1	1	2	Technology	

3	ω	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	Consequence
3	1	4	3	ယ	4	2	1	2	3	Likelihood
Moderate	Low	Critical	High	High	Critical	High	Moderate	High	High	Risk

				_								
	kisk	High	Critical	Low	High	Critical	Moderate	Moderate	High	High	Low	Low
	Likelihood	2	3	1	1	3	2	3	4	4	2	2
	eoneupeanoo	4	5	3	5	5	3	3	3	3	2	2
	Ţechnology	7	2	1	1	3	1	3	4	4	2	2
	Capacity	1	2	1	1	1	2	1	4	5	1	1
	Condition	7	3	1	1	1	1	2	3	3	2	2
	lstnemnorivn∃	3	3	3	3	Э	3	2	2	2	7	2
ice	жо⊓э∨О эр в wэ2 wsЯ	2	3	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	2	1
s of Serv	Odour Complaints (Non per year for treatment, PS and reticulation system)	3	3	2	1	1	1	2	2	2	2	2
Level	System Failure	4	ß	ю	л С	S	1	3	3	en	2	2
(stess	A £ ləvəJ) noitqitəzəd təzzA	Mudgee Central West Reticulation System	Mudgee West Gravity Reticulation System	Gravity Main from Mudgee West Reticulation System to Putta Bucca SPS	Putta Bucca SPS	Rising Main from Putta Bucca SPS to Mudgee STP	Mudgee STP	Gulgong West Gravity Reticulation System	Hospital Sewage Pumping Station (SPS)	Rising Main from Hospital SPS to Gulgong Central Reticulation System	Gulgong North Gravity Reticulation System	Gulgong North Central Gravity Reticulation System
	Reference No	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29
	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Mudgee	Gulgong	Gulgong	Gulgong	Gulgong	Gulgong	

June 2014

Rylstone Gulgong

Rylstone

40 39 38 37 36 35 34

Gulgong Gulgong Gulgong Gulgong Gulgong

33

Gulgong

32 31

Gulgong

Gulgong

30

Sewerage Scheme

Reference No

A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Louee Street Sewage Pumping Station (SPS)	Rylstone North Gravity Reticulation System	Gulgong STP Reuse System	Gulgong STP	Gulgong East Gravity Reticulation System	Gulgong Central Reticulation System	Rising Main from Industrial SPS to Gulgong Central Reticulation System	Industrial SPS	Gulgong North East Gravity Reticulation System	Rising Main from Mill SPS to Gulgong Central Reticulation System	Mill SPS	Asset Description (Level 3 Assets)
ω	w	1	4	3	4	2	2	2	ω	ω	System Failure
1	1	0	1	1	2	1	1	1	1	ц	Odour Complaints (Non per year for treatment, PS and reticulation system)
-	1	0	1	2	2	1	1	1	1	1	Raw Sewage Overflow
ω	ω	0	2	2	3	2	2	2	2	2	Environmental
2	2	2	1	2	2	ω	1	1	2	2	Condition
1		4	4	6		-	-	-	-		Capacity
2	2	3	2	1	2	1	1	1	1	1	Technology
3	3	1	4	3	4	2	2	2	ы	З	Consequence
2	2	4	4	3	2	3	1	1	2	2	Likelihood
Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	Critical	Moderate	High	Moderate	Low	Low	Moderate	Moderate	Risk

	kisk	Low	Moderate	Critical	High	High	Low	Low	Low	Moderate	Low	Moderate
	Likelihood	1	2	5	4	4	2	2	3	2	2	3
	eouenbesuoo	3	3	3	3	3	1	1	1	3	2	2
	Ţechnology	1	2	2	4	4	7	2	Э	2	2	3
	Capacity	1	1	3	2	1	1	1	1	1	1	-
	Condition	1	2	7	4	4	ы	1	3	ы	7	5
		_					_			-		
	Environmental	3	3	3	3	3	٦	1	-i	7	I	-
vice	моптеv0 эр в wэ2 wsЯ	0	1	-	1	1	н	0	1	-	-	
Is of Ser	Odour Complaints (Non per year for treatment, PS and reticulation system)	1	2	2	2	1	1	1	1	2	1	1
Leve	System Failure	3	3	3	3	3	1	1	1	3	5	2
(ราอรรา	Rising Main from Louee Street SPS to Melon Street SPS	Rylstone South Gravity Reticulation System	Melon Street SPS	Rising Main from Melon Street SPS to Rylstone Sewage Treatment Plant (STP)	Rylstone STP	Kandos West Gravity Reticulation System	Sydney Road Sewage Pumping Station (SPS)	Rising Main from Sydney Road SPS to Kandos Central Reticulation System	Kandos South West Gravity Reticulation System	Cairo Street SPS	Rising Main from Cairo Street SPS to Kandos Central	
	Reference No	41	42	43	44	45	46	48	49	50	52	53
	Sewerage Scheme	Rylstone	Rylstone	Rylstone	Rylstone	Rylstone	Kandos	Kandos	Kandos	Kandos	Kandos	Kandos

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

	I
	ydr
Pa	oSc
ge.	ien
2	ce

Kandos	Kandos	Kandos	Kandos		Sewerage Scheme	
58	57	56	54		Reference No	
Kandos STP	Gravity Main from Kandos North Reticulation System to Kandos STP	Kandos North Reticulation System	Kandos Central Reticulation System	Reticulation System	Asset Description (Level 3 A	issets)
4	4	ω	з		System Failure	Leve
2	2	1	2		Odour Complaints (Non per year for treatment, PS and reticulation system)	ls of Ser
1	н	1	2		Raw Sewage Overflow	vice
3	2	2	3		Environmental	

4	ω	2	2	Condition
1	1	1	1	Capacity
4	2	2	2	Technology

4	4	3	3	Consequence
4	3	2	2	Likelihood
Critical	High	Moderate	Moderate	Risk

A summary of worst case scenario critical sewerage assets which may be inferred to require capital works over the next 30 years are summarised in the table below.

Table 6. entited contrage Associa							
Reference No	Asset Description						
13	Mudgee East Gravity Reticulation System						
16	Mudgee Central East Gravity Reticulation System						
20	Mudgee West Gravity Reticulation System						
23	Rising Main from Putta Bucca SPS to Mudgee STP						
37	Gulgong STP						
43	Melon Street SPS						
58	Kandos STP						
	Reference No 13 16 20 23 37 43 58						

Table 8: Critical Sewerage Assets

4 Recommendation

It is envisaged that, based on the asset criticality workshop outcomes, Council should revisit the critical assets and develop asset management plan actions. These would be expected to be included in operating plans, maintenance plans and capital works plans that manage the critical assets to better achieve optimal levels of performance.

June 2014 A698_MWRC_AssetCriticality_Report_Rev2.docx.docx

Appendix F Abbreviations

Abbrev	Description
AAAC	Average annual asset consumption
AM	Asset management
AM Plan	Asset management plan
ARI	Average recurrence interval
ASC	Annual service cost
BOD	Biochemical (biological) oxygen demand
CRC	Current replacement cost
CWMS	Community wastewater management systems
DA	Depreciable amount
DRC	Depreciated replacement cost
EF	Earthworks/formation
IRMP	Infrastructure risk management plan
LCC	Life Cycle cost
LCE	Life cycle expenditure
LTFP	Long term financial plan
MMS	Maintenance management system
PCI	Pavement condition index
RV	Residual value
SoA	State of the Assets
SS	Suspended solids
vph	Vehicles per hour
WDCRC	Written down current replacement cost

Appendix G Glossary

ANNUAL SERVICE COST (ASC)

1. Reporting actual cost

The annual (accrual) cost of providing a service including operations, maintenance, depreciation, finance/opportunity and disposal costs less revenue.

2. For investment analysis and budgeting

An estimate of the cost that would be tendered, per annum, if tenders were called for the supply of a service to a performance specification for a fixed term. The Annual Service Cost includes operations, maintenance, depreciation, finance/ opportunity and disposal costs, less revenue.

ASSET

A resource controlled by an entity as a result of past events and from which future economic benefits are expected to flow to the entity. Infrastructure assets are a sub-class of property, plant and equipment which are non-current assets with a life greater than 12 months and enable services to be provided.

ASSET CATEGORY

Sub-group of assets within a class hierarchy for financial reporting and management purposes.

ASSET CLASS

A group of assets having a similar nature or function in the operations of an entity, and which, for purposes of disclosure, is shown as a single item without supplementary disclosure.

ASSET CONDITION ASSESSMENT

The process of continuous or periodic inspection, assessment, measurement and interpretation of the resultant data to indicate the condition of a specific asset so as to determine the need for some preventative or remedial action.

ASSET HIERARCHY

A framework for segmenting an asset base into appropriate classifications. The asset hierarchy can be based on asset function or asset type or a combination of the two.

ASSET MANAGEMENT (AM)

The combination of management, financial, economic, engineering and other practices applied to physical assets with the objective of providing the required level of service in the most cost effective manner.

ASSET RENEWAL FUNDING RATIO

The ratio of the net present value of asset renewal funding accommodated over a 10 year period in a long term financial plan relative to the net present value of projected capital renewal expenditures identified in an asset management plan for the same period [AIFMG Financial Sustainability Indicator No 8].

AVERAGE ANNUAL ASSET CONSUMPTION (AAAC)*

The amount of an organisation's asset base consumed during a reporting period (generally a year). This may be calculated by dividing the depreciable amount by the useful life (or total future economic benefits/service potential) and totalled for each and every asset OR by dividing the carrying amount (depreciated replacement cost) by the remaining useful life (or remaining future economic benefits/service potential) and totalled for each and every asset in an asset category or class.

BORROWINGS

A borrowing or loan is a contractual obligation of the borrowing entity to deliver cash or another financial asset to the lending entity over a specified period of time or at a specified point in time, to cover both the initial capital provided and the cost of the interest incurred for providing this capital. A borrowing or loan provides the means for the borrowing entity to finance outlays (typically physical assets) when it has insufficient funds of its own to do so, and for the lending entity to make a financial return, normally in the form of interest revenue, on the funding provided.

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE

Relatively large (material) expenditure, which has benefits, expected to last for more than 12 months. Capital expenditure includes renewal, expansion and upgrade. Where capital projects involve a combination of renewal, expansion and/or upgrade expenditures, the total project cost needs to be allocated accordingly.

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE - EXPANSION

Expenditure that extends the capacity of an existing asset to provide benefits, at the same standard as is currently enjoyed by existing beneficiaries, to a new group of users. It is discretionary expenditure, which increases future operations and maintenance costs, because it increases the organisation's asset base, but may be associated with additional revenue from the new user group, eg. extending a drainage or road network, the provision of an oval or park in a new suburb for new residents.

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE - NEW

Expenditure which creates a new asset providing a new service/output that did not exist beforehand. As it increases service potential it may impact revenue and will increase future operations and maintenance expenditure.

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE - RENEWAL

Expenditure on an existing asset or on replacing an existing asset, which returns the service capability of the asset up to that which it had originally. It is periodically required expenditure, relatively large (material) in value compared with the value of the components or sub-components of the asset being renewed. As it reinstates existing service potential, it generally has no impact on revenue, but may reduce future operations and maintenance expenditure if completed at the optimum time, eg. resurfacing or resheeting a material part of a road network, replacing a material section of a drainage network with pipes of the same capacity, resurfacing an oval.

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE - UPGRADE

Expenditure, which enhances an existing asset to provide a higher level of service or expenditure that will increase the life of the asset beyond that which it had originally. Upgrade expenditure is discretionary and often does not result in additional revenue unless direct user charges apply. It will increase operations and maintenance expenditure in the future because of the increase in the organisation's asset base, eg. widening the sealed area of an existing road, replacing drainage pipes with pipes of a greater capacity, enlarging a grandstand at a sporting facility.

CAPITAL FUNDING

Funding to pay for capital expenditure.

CAPITAL GRANTS

Monies received generally tied to the specific projects for which they are granted, which are often upgrade and/or expansion or new investment proposals.

CAPITAL INVESTMENT EXPENDITURE

See capital expenditure definition

CAPITALISATION THRESHOLD

The value of expenditure on non-current assets above which the expenditure is recognised as capital expenditure and below which the expenditure is charged as an expense in the year of acquisition.

CARRYING AMOUNT

The amount at which an asset is recognised after deducting any accumulated depreciation / amortisation and accumulated impairment losses thereon.

CLASS OF ASSETS

See asset class definition

COMPONENT

Specific parts of an asset having independent physical or functional identity and having specific attributes such as different life expectancy, maintenance regimes, risk or criticality.

CORE ASSET MANAGEMENT

Asset management which relies primarily on the use of an asset register, maintenance management systems, job resource management, inventory control, condition assessment, simple risk assessment and defined levels of service, in order to establish alternative treatment options and long-term cashflow predictions. Priorities are usually established on the basis of financial return gained by carrying out the work (rather than detailed risk analysis and optimised decision-making).

COST OF AN ASSET

The amount of cash or cash equivalents paid or the fair value of the consideration given to acquire an asset at the time of its acquisition or construction, including any costs necessary to place the asset into service. This includes one-off design and project management costs.

CRITICAL ASSETS

Assets for which the financial, business or service level consequences of failure are sufficiently severe to justify proactive inspection and rehabilitation. Critical assets have a lower threshold for action than noncritical assets.

CURRENT REPLACEMENT COST (CRC)

The cost the entity would incur to acquire the asset on the reporting date. The cost is measured by reference to the lowest cost at which the gross future economic benefits could be obtained in the normal course of business or the minimum it would cost, to replace the existing asset with a technologically modern equivalent new asset (not a second hand one) with the same economic benefits (gross service potential) allowing for any differences in the quantity and quality of output and in operating costs.

DEFERRED MAINTENANCE

The shortfall in rehabilitation work undertaken relative to that required to maintain the service potential of an asset.

DEPRECIABLE AMOUNT

The cost of an asset, or other amount substituted for its cost, less its residual value.

DEPRECIATED REPLACEMENT COST (DRC)

The current replacement cost (CRC) of an asset less, where applicable, accumulated depreciation calculated on the basis of such cost to reflect the already consumed or expired future economic benefits of the asset.

DEPRECIATION / AMORTISATION

The systematic allocation of the depreciable amount (service potential) of an asset over its useful life.

ECONOMIC LIFE

See useful life definition.

EXPENDITURE

The spending of money on goods and services. Expenditure includes recurrent and capital outlays.

EXPENSES

Decreases in economic benefits during the accounting period in the form of outflows or depletions of assets or increases in liabilities that result in decreases in equity, other than those relating to distributions to equity participants.

FAIR VALUE

The amount for which an asset could be exchanged, or a liability settled, between knowledgeable, willing parties, in an arms length transaction.

FINANCING GAP

A financing gap exists whenever an entity has insufficient capacity to finance asset renewal and other expenditure necessary to be able to appropriately maintain the range and level of services its existing asset stock was originally designed and intended to deliver. The service capability of the existing asset stock should be determined assuming no additional operating revenue, productivity improvements, or net financial liabilities above levels currently planned or projected. A current financing gap means service levels have already or are currently falling. A projected financing gap if not addressed will result in a future diminution of existing service levels.

HERITAGE ASSET

An asset with historic, artistic, scientific, technological, geographical or environmental qualities that is held and maintained principally for its contribution to knowledge and culture and this purpose is central to the objectives of the entity holding it.

IMPAIRMENT LOSS

The amount by which the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount.

INFRASTRUCTURE ASSETS

Physical assets that contribute to meeting the needs of organisations or the need for access to major economic and social facilities and services, eg. roads, drainage, footpaths and cycleways. These are typically large, interconnected networks or portfolios of composite assets. The components of these assets may be separately maintained, renewed or replaced individually so that the required level and standard of service from the network of assets is continuously sustained. Generally the components and hence the assets have long lives. They are fixed in place and are often have no separate market value.

INVESTMENT PROPERTY

Property held to earn rentals or for capital appreciation or both, rather than for:

- use in the production or supply of goods or services or for administrative purposes; or
- sale in the ordinary course of business.

KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR

A qualitative or quantitative measure of a service or activity used to compare actual performance against a standard or other target. Performance indicators commonly relate to statutory limits, safety, responsiveness, cost, comfort, asset performance, reliability, efficiency, environmental protection and customer satisfaction.

LEVEL OF SERVICE

The defined service quality for a particular service/activity against which service performance may be measured. Service levels usually relate to quality, quantity, reliability, responsiveness, environmental impact, acceptability and cost.

LIFE CYCLE COST *

- 1. **Total LCC** The total cost of an asset throughout its life including planning, design, construction, acquisition, operation, maintenance, rehabilitation and disposal costs.
- Average LCC The life cycle cost (LCC) is average cost to provide the service over the longest asset life cycle. It comprises average operations, maintenance expenditure plus asset consumption expense, represented by depreciation expense projected over 10 years. The Life Cycle Cost does not indicate the funds required to provide the service in a particular year.

LIFE CYCLE EXPENDITURE

The Life Cycle Expenditure (LCE) is the average operations, maintenance and capital renewal expenditure accommodated in the long term financial plan over 10 years. Life Cycle Expenditure may be compared to average Life Cycle Cost to give an initial indicator of affordability of projected service levels when considered with asset age profiles.

LOANS / BORROWINGS

See borrowings.

MAINTENANCE

All actions necessary for retaining an asset as near as practicable to an appropriate service condition, including regular ongoing day-to-day work necessary to keep assets operating, eg road patching but excluding rehabilitation or renewal. It is operating expenditure required to ensure that the asset reaches its expected useful life.

Planned maintenance

Repair work that is identified and managed through a maintenance management system (MMS). MMS activities include inspection, assessing the condition against failure/breakdown criteria/experience, prioritising scheduling, actioning the work and reporting what was done to develop a maintenance history and improve maintenance and service delivery performance.

Reactive maintenance

Unplanned repair work that is carried out in response to service requests and management/ supervisory directions.

Specific maintenance

Maintenance work to repair components or replace sub-components that needs to be identified as a specific maintenance item in the maintenance budget.

Unplanned maintenance

Corrective work required in the short-term to restore an asset to working condition so it can continue to deliver the required service or to maintain its level of security and integrity.

MAINTENANCE EXPENDITURE *

Recurrent expenditure, which is periodically or regularly required as part of the anticipated schedule of works required to ensure that the asset achieves its useful life and provides the

required level of service. It is expenditure, which was anticipated in determining the asset's useful life.

MATERIALITY

The notion of materiality guides the margin of error acceptable, the degree of precision required and the extent of the disclosure required when preparing general purpose financial reports. Information is material if its omission, misstatement or non-disclosure has the potential, individually or collectively, to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of the financial report or affect the discharge of accountability by the management or governing body of the entity.

MODERN EQUIVALENT ASSET

Assets that replicate what is in existence with the most cost-effective asset performing the same level of service. It is the most cost efficient, currently available asset which will provide the same stream of services as the existing asset is capable of producing. It allows for technology changes and, improvements and efficiencies in production and installation techniques

NET PRESENT VALUE (NPV)

The value to the organisation of the cash flows associated with an asset, liability, activity or event calculated using a discount rate to reflect the time value of money. It is the net amount of discounted total cash inflows after deducting the value of the discounted total cash outflows arising from eg the continued use and subsequent disposal of the asset after deducting the value of the discounted total cash outflows.

NON-REVENUE GENERATING INVESTMENTS

Investments for the provision of goods and services to sustain or improve services to the community that are not expected to generate any savings or revenue to the Council, eg. Parks and playgrounds, footpaths, roads and bridges, libraries, etc.

OPERATIONS

Regular activities to provide services such as public health, safety and amenity, eg street sweeping, grass mowing and street lighting.

OPERATING EXPENDITURE

Recurrent expenditure, which is continuously required to provide a service. In common use the term typically includes, eg power, fuel, staff, plant equipment, on-costs and overheads but excludes maintenance and depreciation. Maintenance and depreciation is on the other hand included in operating expenses.

OPERATING EXPENSE

The gross outflow of economic benefits, being cash and non-cash items, during the period arising in the course of ordinary activities of an entity when those outflows result in decreases in equity, other than decreases relating to distributions to equity participants.

OPERATING EXPENSES

Recurrent expenses continuously required to provide a service, including power, fuel, staff, plant equipment, maintenance, depreciation, on-costs and overheads.

OPERATIONS, MAINTENANCE AND RENEWAL FINANCING RATIO

Ratio of estimated budget to projected expenditure for operations, maintenance and renewal of assets over a defined time (eg 5, 10 and 15 years).

OPERATIONS, MAINTENANCE AND RENEWAL GAP

Difference between budgeted expenditures in a long term financial plan (or estimated future budgets in absence of a long term financial plan) and projected expenditures for operations, maintenance and renewal of assets to achieve/maintain specified service levels, totalled over a defined time (e.g. 5, 10 and 15 years).

PAVEMENT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (PMS)

A systematic process for measuring and predicting the condition of road pavements and wearing surfaces over time and recommending corrective actions.

PMS SCORE

A measure of condition of a road segment determined from a Pavement Management System.

RATE OF ANNUAL ASSET CONSUMPTION *

The ratio of annual asset consumption relative to the depreciable amount of the assets. It measures the amount of the consumable parts of assets that are consumed in a period (depreciation) expressed as a percentage of the depreciable amount.

RATE OF ANNUAL ASSET RENEWAL *

The ratio of asset renewal and replacement expenditure relative to depreciable amount for a period. It measures whether assets are being replaced at the rate they are wearing out with capital renewal expenditure expressed as a percentage of depreciable amount (capital renewal expenditure/DA).

RATE OF ANNUAL ASSET UPGRADE/NEW *

A measure of the rate at which assets are being upgraded and expanded per annum with capital upgrade/new expenditure expressed as a percentage of depreciable amount (capital upgrade/expansion expenditure/DA).

RECOVERABLE AMOUNT

The higher of an asset's fair value, less costs to sell and its value in use.

RECURRENT EXPENDITURE

Relatively small (immaterial) expenditure or that which has benefits expected to last less than 12 months. Recurrent expenditure includes operations and maintenance expenditure.

RECURRENT FUNDING

Funding to pay for recurrent expenditure.

REHABILITATION

See capital renewal expenditure definition above.

REMAINING USEFUL LIFE

The time remaining until an asset ceases to provide the required service level or economic usefulness. Age plus remaining useful life is useful life.

RENEWAL

See capital renewal expenditure definition above.

RESIDUAL VALUE

The estimated amount that an entity would currently obtain from disposal of the asset, after deducting the estimated costs of disposal, if the asset were already of the age and in the condition expected at the end of its useful life.

REVENUE GENERATING INVESTMENTS

Investments for the provision of goods and services to sustain or improve services to the community that are expected to generate some savings or revenue to offset operating costs, eg public halls and theatres, childcare centres, sporting and recreation facilities, tourist information centres, etc.

RISK MANAGEMENT

The application of a formal process to the range of possible values relating to key factors associated with a risk in order to determine the resultant ranges of outcomes and their probability of occurrence.

SECTION OR SEGMENT

A self-contained part or piece of an infrastructure asset.

SERVICE POTENTIAL

The total future service capacity of an asset. It is normally determined by reference to the operating capacity and economic life of an asset. A measure of service potential is used in the not-for-profit sector/public sector to value assets, particularly those not producing a cash flow.

SERVICE POTENTIAL REMAINING

A measure of the future economic benefits remaining in assets. It may be expressed in dollar values (Fair Value) or as a percentage of total anticipated future economic benefits. It is also a measure of the percentage of the asset's potential to provide services that is still available for use in providing services (Depreciated Replacement Cost/Depreciable Amount).

SPECIFIC MAINTENANCE

Replacement of higher value components/sub-components of assets that is undertaken on a regular cycle including repainting, replacement of air conditioning equipment, etc. This work generally falls below the capital/ maintenance threshold and needs to be identified in a specific maintenance budget allocation.

STRATEGIC LONGER-TERM PLAN

A plan covering the term of office of councillors (4 years minimum) reflecting the needs of the community for the foreseeable future. It brings together the detailed requirements in the Council's longer-term plans such as the asset management plan and the long-term financial plan. The plan is prepared in consultation with the community and details where the Council is at that point in
time, where it wants to go, how it is going to get there, mechanisms for monitoring the achievement of the outcomes and how the plan will be resourced.

SUB-COMPONENT

Smaller individual parts that make up a component part.

USEFUL LIFE

Either:

- the period over which an asset is expected to be available for use by an entity, or
- the number of production or similar units expected to be obtained from the asset by the entity.

It is estimated or expected time between placing the asset into service and removing it from service, or the estimated period of time over which the future economic benefits embodied in a depreciable asset, are expected to be consumed by the Council.

VALUE IN USE

The present value of future cash flows expected to be derived from an asset or cash generating unit. It is deemed to be depreciated replacement cost (DRC) for those assets whose future economic benefits are not primarily dependent on the asset's ability to generate net cash inflows, where the entity would, if deprived of the asset, replace its remaining future economic benefits.

Source: IPWEA, 2009, Glossary

Additional and modified glossary items shown *